

ESCOLA DE CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE E A VIDA PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO ECOLOGIA E EVOLUÇÃO DA BIODIVERSIDADE

ALEJANDRA BONILLA SÁNCHEZ

ECOLOGICAL NICHE MODELLING OF THE *LEOPARDUS TIGRINUS* SPECIES COMPLEX (MAMMALIA, FELIDAE) SHEDS LIGHT ON ITS ELUSIVE EVOLUTIONARY HISTORY

Porto Alegre 2021



PONTIFÍCIA UNIVERSIDADE CATÓLICA DO RIO GRANDE DO SUL

ESCOLA DE CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE E DA VIDA

PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA E EVOLUÇÃO DA BIODIVERSIDADE

Ecological niche modelling of the *Leopardus tigrinus* species complex (Mammalia, Felidae) sheds light on its elusive evolutionary history

Alejandra Bonilla Sánchez

Orientador: Eduardo Eizirik

DISSERTAÇÃO DE MESTRADO

PONTIFÍCIA UNIVERSIDADE CATÓLICA DO RIO GRANDE DO SUL

Av. Ipiranga 6681 - Caixa Postal 1429

Fone: (051) 320-3500

CEP 90619-900 Porto Alegre - RS

Brasil

2021

PONTIFÍCIA UNIVERSIDADE CATÓLICA DO RIO GRANDE DO SUL

ESCOLA DE CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE E DA VIDA

PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA E EVOLUÇÃO DA BIODIVERSIDADE

Ecological niche modelling of the *Leopardus tigrinus* species complex (Mammalia, Felidae) sheds light on its elusive evolutionary history

Alejandra Bonilla Sánchez

Orientador: Eduardo Eizirik

DISSERTAÇÃO DE MESTRADO

PONTIFÍCIA UNIVERSIDADE CATÓLICA DO RIO GRANDE DO SUL

Porto Alegre - RS

Brasil

2021

PONTIFÍCIA UNIVERSIDADE CATÓLICA DO RIO GRANDE DO SUL

ESCOLA DE CIÊNCIAS DA SAÚDE E DA VIDA

PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA E EVOLUÇÃO DA BIODIVERSIDADE

Ecological niche modelling of the *Leopardus tigrinus* species complex (Mammalia, Felidae) sheds light on its elusive evolutionary history

> Dissertação apresentada como requisito para obtenção do grau de Mestre pelo Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia e Evolução da Biodiversidade da Escola de Ciências da Saúde e da Vida da Pontifícia Universidade Católica do Rio Grande do Sul.

Aprovada em:_____de_____.

Banca examinadora:

Prof. Dr. Flávia P. Tirelli

Prof. Dr. Nelson F. Fontoura

Prof. Dr. Tatiane C. Trigo

PORTO ALEGRE – RS - BRASIL

2021

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	11
MATERIALS AND METHODS	18
Occurrence data	18
Environmental data	18
Ecological Niche Modelling and barriers identification	21
Ecological Niche Divergence	25
RESULTS	26
Ecological divergence among the groups proposed to comprise the <i>Leopardus tigr</i> complex	inus 26
Potential barriers across the overall distribution of the Leopardus tigrinus complex	33
DISCUSSION	35
REFERENCES	42
SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL	51
Ecological niche modelling results	51
Modelling of the Leopardus tigrinus complex as a whole	51
Leopardus guttulus	52
Leopardus tigrinus (L. tigrinus (m))	53
Geographic units identified within L. tigrinus (m) based on molecular data	54
Central American tigrina (C. Am. tigrina)	54

Northern Andean tigrina (N. Andean tigrina)	54
Southern Andean tigrina (S. Andean tigrina)	55
Northeastern Brazilian tigrina or L. emiliae (NE tigrina)	56
Exploratory modelling for the Guiana Shield	57
Guiana Shield strict (GSstrict)	57
Guiana Shield including records from Amazon biome in Brazil (GSAmaz)	58
Amazon biome in Brazil (Amaz)	59
NE tigrina plus records from the Amazon biome in Brazil (NE tigrina +Amaz)	59
Supplementary Tables	60
Supplementary Figures	95

List of Figures

Figure 1: Taxonomic composition of the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex, according to different sources: **A.** Johnson et al. (1999); **B**. Kitchener et al. (2017), in which *L. guttulus* is treated as a separate species; **C.** Polygons created based on occurrence records compiled by Nascimento and Feijó (2017), who used morphological data to propose splitting the complex into three species; **D.** Genetically-identified evolutionary units comprising the complex (Johnson et al. (1999), Trigo et al. (2013), França et al. (*in prep.*), Trindade et al. (*in prep.*)); the Guiana Shield population (which includes the *L. tigrinus* type locality) has not yet been surveyed genetically. 13

Figure 2: Potential barriers in the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex distribution. A. Lowland forests in Panama center and Choco-Darien, B. Huancabamba depression, C. The Llanos in Colombia and Venezuela and D. Amazon region 15

Figure 3 : Calibration areas for the Exploratory analysis for the Guiana Shield. **A.** Guiana Shield strict (GSstrict), **B.** Guiana Shield plus Amazon records (GSAmaz), **C.** Amazon records (Amaz), and **D.** NE tigrina plus Amazon records (NE tigrina + Amaz) 23

Figure 4: Density kernel analysis for the geographic units comprising the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex across the environmental gradient. The Y axis corresponds to the record density and the X axis to the variables' range. In the panel **A** the Growing degree days 0 and 5 curves are the same, so only one was included, in the panel **B**. the topographic wetness index and terrain rugosity index curves are the same, so only one was included. 32

Figure 5: Potential distribution of the *L. tigrinus* complex **A.** *sensu* Jonhson et al (1999) and **B.** *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) based on the Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: LGM, mid-Holocene, and Present. Presence records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America. 34

Figure 6: Potential distribution for the *L. tigrinus* (m) based on the Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: LGM, mid-Holocene, and Present. Presence records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America. 35

Figure 7. Geographical barriers evaluated for the connectivity of the *L. tigrinus* complex.A. Panama center, B. Huancabamba depression and C. Amazon and Llanos region.36

List of Tables

Table 1: Environmental variables of the ENVIREM database used to model the ecologicalniche of the L. tigrinus complex.19

Table 2: Environmental overlap analysis between the groups proposed within the *L*.*tigrinus* complex. The upper diagonal shows the overlap value between each pair of groups. Thelower diagonal shows the precision of the estimated overlap. The greys cells show the MVEcalculated for each group. 'NA' indicates comparisons that were not made due to shared recordsbetween the groups, in order to avoid bias (see Materials and Methods).29

 Table 3: Geographical correlation and overlap analysis between the groups proposed

 within L. tigrinus complex. The upper diagonal shows the Pearson correlation value between each

 pair of groups. The lower diagonal shows Schoener's D overlap. 'NA' indicates comparisons that

 were not made due to shared records between the groups, in order to avoid bias (see Materials and

 Methods).
 30

Agradecimentos

Essa dissertação não teria sido possível sem o apoio de colegas, amigos e familiares que contribuíram de alguma forma ao longo desses dois anos. Por isso quero agradecer a meu orientador o professor Eduardo Eizirik por me permitir trabalhar, conhecer e aprender da espécie de felino que mais gosto no mundo inteiro. Por apoiar e confiar num projeto um pouco diferente do que ele geralmente faz, mas que contribuiu no entendimento do que é o *Leopardus tigrinus*. Agradeço essas conversas sobre diversos assuntos de gatos que fizeram que me interessara por outros aspectos dos felinos que ainda não conhecia.

Agradeço também ao Fabio Nascimento, ao Anderson Feijó, à Ruthmery Huarcaya, ao Carlos Delgado e o professor Sergio Solari por compartilhar seus dados comigo. Assim como ao Tadeu de Oliveira pela revisão da informação e pelas longas conversas sobre o complexo *tigrinus*, as dicas para identificação de gato em armadilha fotográfica e possíveis projetos de conservação.

Quero agradecer ao pessoal do laboratório de biologia genômica e molecular pela acolhida que me brindaram desde o começo, ainda quando a comunicação era complicada. Quero agradecer à Giovanna pela ajuda com tudo no laboratório. Também quero agradecer particularmente à Fernanda Trindade, à Vera de Ferran, ao Fernando Lopes, e ao Henrique Figueiró pelas conversas, os almoços juntos, e o apoio quando as coisas não iam como desejava. Quero agradecer muito à Olga Herrera, Arthur Venancio e Amanda Kessler pela amizade que a gente construiu ao longo desses dois anos, pelas conversas e o apoio quando ficar longe de casa parecia particularmente difícil. Agradeço também ao Alejandro Duque e à Laura Calle quem desde o começo se tornaram amigos incondicionais, que me ajudaram ao longo desse projeto ainda sem ser a área deles.

Embora, a pessoa que mais devo agradecer é a Carol Sartor quem dia após dia, desde a primeira hora da manhã até a última hora da noite esteve aí para me orientar com análises, resolver dúvidas, discutir resultados, organizar redação e apresentações. Uma pessoa que riu e comemorou comigo quando as análises davam certo, apoio e deu calma quando começava a achar que as coisas iam muito mal. Talvez as palavras nunca vão ser suficientes para expressar tudo o que sou grata com ela.

Finalmente quero agradecer à minha família pelo apoio, pela ajuda e tudo o amor que me deram na distância para o desenvolvimento desse projeto. Agradeço imensamente à minha mãe e ao meu namorado por ser um suporte quando mais o precisei. Ao meu irmão por me escutar apresentar coisas que ele não entende e me dar dicas para que minhas apresentações ficassem bem bonitas. A vocês agradeço que confiaram em mim, me acompanharam e me deram seguridade para seguir neste caminho de estudar os gatos que são o que mais me apaixona.

Resumo

A história evolutiva de *Leopardus tigrinus* tem sido estudada com diferentes abordagens, incluindo análises de estruturação genética e dados de morfologia. Essas análises sugerem que este táxon é um complexo de espécies distribuído na América Central (Costa Rica e Panamá) e América do Sul. Esse tipo de problema taxonômico pode ser abordado também com uma perspectiva ecológica, permitindo conhecer melhor as condições ambientais que favorecem a presença da(s) espécie(s), identificando as adaptações locais das populações e propondo áreas, que devido a suas condições ambientais, podem atuar como barreiras à dispersão, favorecendo a diferenciação genética entre os grupos propostos. Por tanto, os objetivos deste projeto foram: avaliar as diferenças, em nível de nicho ecológico, entre as populações de L. tigrinus para determinar a existência de divergência ecológica entre essas; e identificar barreiras ambientais à dispersão da espécie que possam ter contribuído para a diferenciação dos grupos já propostos. Este trabalho propõe quatro barreiras: o centro do Panamá, o Amazonas, os Llanos e a depressão Huancabamba; estas foram avaliadas ao longo de três períodos de tempo: último máximo glacial (LGM), Holoceno médio e o presente para determinar seu efeito ao longo do tempo. Para isto, foram construídos modelos de nicho para o complexo L. tigrinus como uma unidade só, para cada grupo proposto dentro dele, e para delimitações hipotéticas das populações que que ocorrem na região do Escudo das Guianas. Foi utilizado o algoritmo de Máxima Entropia implementado no pacote "kuenm" do software R, para a construção dos modelos nos diferentes períodos de tempo, e a taxa de omissão e a área abaixo da curva ROC como métricas de avaliação dos mesmos. A divergência entre os nichos modelados foi avaliada em duas dimensões: no espaço geográfico utilizando o índice D do Schoener no pacote ENMeval; e no espaco ambiental através do mínimo volume do elipsoide (MVE) no software NicheA. Ao nível de diferenças ecológicas, os resultados sugerem que grupos propostos baseados na morfologia apresentam baixa sobreposição tanto no nível geográfico como ambiental. Por outra parte, os grupos andinos sugeridos por análises de DNA mitocondrial genéticos apresentam uma alta sobreposição geográfica e ambiental, mas divergem dos grupos do escudo das Guianas e do NE do Brasil. Com relação às análises exploratórias realizadas para o Escudo das Guianas, foi achada uma alta similaridade ambiental e geográfica com o grupo do NE do Brasil, embora isso possa ser efeito da diferença na quantidade de dados disponíveis para as duas regiões. Quanto às barreiras, os resultados sugerem que a depressão Huancabamba não atua como barreira em nenhum cenário; o Centro do Panamá só para o grupo andino com conectividade no LGM, mas só quando foram incluídos dados da região andina toda e do Escudo das Guianas. A região amazônica se mostrou uma barreira para todos os grupos propostos dentro do complexo, com expansão da distribuição de alguns grupos nesta área no LGM; e os Llanos foram uma barreira sempre para todos os grupos, exceto para o grupo do NE do Brasil. Os resultados deste trabalho sugerem que é pouco provável que tenha existido fluxo gênico entre os grupos da região andina e o leste da América do Sul. O oposto parece ser o caso entre o grupo do Escudo das Guianas e o NE do Brasil, embora sejam requeridos mais dados do escudo das Guianas para testar apropriadamente esse resultado. Esse trabalho identifica que, além das diferenças morfológicas e genéticas já reportadas para L. guttulus, a espécie apresenta uma alta divergência ambiental com os outros grupos propostos dentro do complexo L. tigrinus. Em conclusão, esse trabalho apoia a existência de diferenças ecológicas e barreiras históricas entre grupos regionais previamente propostos no âmbito do complexo L. tigrinus, contribuindo para uma melhor compreensão dos processos evolutivos que levaram à sua diferenciação.

Palavras chaves: Barreiras geográficas, divergência ecológica, gato-do-mato pequeno do Norte, holoceno médio, última glaciação máxima.

Abstract

The evolutionary history of Leopardus tigrinus has been studied based on different approaches, including genetic and morphologic data. These analyses have suggested that this taxon is a species complex distributed in Central America (Costa Rica and Panama) and South America. This kind of taxonomic problem can also be approached from an ecological perspective, allowing the assessment of the environmental conditions that allow the presence of the focal species, identifying local adaptations of populations, and proposing areas that, due to their environmental conditions, can act as historical barriers for dispersal, favoring the genetic differentiation among the proposed groups. Therefore, the objectives of this project were: (i) to evaluate the ecological niche differences among regional L. tigrinus populations to determine the existence of ecological divergence among them; and (ii) to identify environmental barriers to the historical dispersal of these organisms that could have driven the differentiation among the proposed groups. With respect to the second objective, we have considered four hypothetical barriers: The Panama center, the Amazon, the Llanos e the Huancabamba depression; each of them was evaluated across three time periods, last glacial maximum (LGM), mid-Holocene and present, to determine its potential effect over the time. For this, we constructed niche models for the L. tigrinus complex as a whole, for each regional group proposed to comprise it, and for hypothetical delimitations of the populations that occur in the Guiana Shield. We used the Maximum Entropy algorithm implemented in the "kuenm" package of the R software to construct the models for the different time periods, and the omission rate and the area under the ROC curve as metrics for their evaluation. The divergence between the modeled niches was evaluated in two dimensions: in geographic space using Schoener's D index with the ENMeval package; and in environmental space through the minimum volume of the ellipsoid (MVE) approach implemented in the NicheA software. In terms of ecological differences, the results suggested that the groups proposed on the basis of morphology have low overlap both on the geographic and environmental levels. On the other hand, the Andean groups suggested by mitochondrial DNA data have a high geographic and environmental overlap, but differ from the groups in the Guiana Shield and NE Brazil. Regarding the exploratory analyses carried out for the Guiana Shield, a high environmental and geographical similarity was found with NE Brazil, although this result may have been influenced by the difference in sample size between the two regions. With respect to the barriers, the results suggest that the Huancabamba depression does not act as a barrier in any scenario, the Panama Center is a barrier only for the Andean group, with some connectivity in the LGM, but only when data from the entire Andean region and the Guiana Shield were included. The Amazon region was inferred to be a barrier for all the groups within the complex, with the expansion of the distribution of some groups in this area in the LGM. Finally, the Llanos have always been a barrier for all groups, except for the NE Brazil group. The results of this work indicate that it is unlikely that there is gene flow between groups in the Andean region and eastern South America, however more Guiana shield data are required to properly assess this result. This work further identifies that, in addition to the morphological and genetic differences already reported for L. guttulus, the species has a high environmental divergence with the other groups proposed within the L. tigrinus complex. In conclusion, this work adds an ecological component that supports the differentiation of groups that have been proposed to comprise the L. tigrinus complex, and further identifies areas whose low

habitat suitability for these cats have likely contributed to the evolutionary divergence among these regional populations.

Key words: Ecological divergence, geographical barriers, last glaciation maximum, mid-Holocene, Northern tiger cat.

INTRODUCTION

The extant lineages of the cat family (Felidae) descend from a recent diversification process (crown-group age of *ca.* 12 My) (Johnson et al. 2006; Li et al. 2016). In the Neotropics, three of these lineages are presently represented: *Panthera, Puma/Herpailurus* and *Leopardus* (Johnson et al. 2006; Li et al. 2016), with the latter being endemic to the region and the most diverse genus in the family. This genus includes small to medium-sized felids, which are characterized by having dark spots or rosettes on a grayish, ochre, or yellowish background coat (Nowell and Jackson 1996; Sunquist and Sunquist 2002, 2009; Sanderson and Watson 2011). Considerable intraspecific diversity, and occasional inter-species overlap in pelage features (as well as documented cases of hybridization), have historically posed challenges to accurate species-level delimitation and identification in this group (e.g., Johnson et al. 1999; Nascimento et al. 2020; Nascimento and Feijó 2017; Trigo et al. 2008, 2013). This problem extends to ongoing taxonomic debates affecting the species-level composition of the genus (Kitchener et al. 2017), a topic that has advanced substantially in recent years with the progressive incorporation of more complete molecular and morphological data sets (Johnson et al. 1999; Sicuro 2011; Sakamoto and Ruta 2012; Trigo et al. 2013; Li et al. 2016; Nascimento and Feijó 2017; Nascimento et al. 2020).

One of the foci of taxonomic discussion is the tigrina (*Leopardus tigrinus*) species complex. This species was described in 1775 by Schreber as a small felid from South America, with a type location placed in French Guiana and a distribution that was subsequently proposed to range from Costa Rica to northern Argentina (see Nascimento and Feijó 2017 for a recent review). Recent taxonomic assessments suggested that it comprised four subspecies (e.g., Wozencraft 2005): *L. t. oncilla* in Central America, *L. t. pardinoides* in the Andean region, *L. t. tigrinus* in northern Brazil and the Guiana shield, and *L. t. guttulus* in southern Brazil, Paraguay, and northern Argentina (**Figure 1**). Johnson et al. (1999) presented evidence of strong genetic divergence between *L. t. oncilla* (samples from Costa Rica) and *L. t. guttulus* (samples from southern Brazil), based on mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) sequences. In that study, a putative distribution of the subspecies was presented, in which *L. t. oncilla* was restricted to Costa Rica and Panamá; *L. t. guttulus* in southern Brazil, Paraguay, southern Brazil, Paraguay, southern Brazil, Paraguay, suthern Brazil, was present in eastern Venezuela, Guiana, French Guiana, Suriname and northern/northeastern

Brazil (**Figure 1A**). However, there was uncertainty with respect to central Venezuela, and the boundaries among these units were not clearly delimited. Still, this proposal was interesting, since it was the only one among recent schemes that considered the existence of *L. t. pardinoides* as a distinct subspecies (**Figure 1**).

Later, Trigo et al. (2013) reported evidence for consistent genetic differentiation and lack of ongoing gene flow between populations of *L. tigrinus* from northeastern and southern/southeastern Brazil, leading them to recognize the latter as a distinct species, *L. guttulus* (i.e., elevating *L. t. guttulus* to a valid species). Taking into account this taxonomic change, the International Union for Conservation of Nature – IUCN presented a proposal for species distribution in which *L. tigrinus* is distributed from Costa Rica to Bolivia and central Brazil, with a gap between eastern Panama and the Andean region in Colombia, and excluding the Llanos region in Colombia and Venezuela, but including the Amazon region (Payan and Oliveira 2016). In its turn, *L. guttulus* would be distributed in southern/southeastern Brazil, Paraguay, and northern Argentina (Oliveira et al. 2016). Moreover, it is noteworthy that, after the recognition of *L. guttulus* as a distinct species, the *L. tigrinus* distribution in South America was provisionally delimited in an arbitrary fashion, as the two species were separated by an almost straight line due to insufficient information on their actual geographic limits (**Figure 1B**).

Recently, Kitchener et al. (2017) recognized *L. guttulus* as a distinct species, and the existence of two subspecies within *L. tigrinus*: *L. t. oncilla* in Central America and *L. t. tigrinus* in South America; they followed the IUCN proposal with respect to the distribution of these species (**Figure 1B**). Those authors mentioned the possibility that Central American tigrinas might represent a distinct species (based on the genetic results presented by Li et al. [2016]), and that those from northwestern South America could also warrant recognition as *L. pardinoides*, but in both cases they concluded that additional analyses were required to settle these questions. In that same year, Nascimento and Feijó (2017), presented a morphological revision of this species complex, in which they recognized three morphotypes that were equated to species (**Figure 1C**): (i) *Leopardus tigrinus*, distributed in Costa Rica, Panama, Colombia, Ecuador, Peru, Bolivia, Venezuela, Guyana, French Guiana, Suriname and Amapá state (Brazil), with records presenting discontinuities in the Llanos of Colombia and Venezuela, in the Amazon region, and in the Panama center; (ii) *Leopardus emiliae*, occurring in eastern South America, mainly in the Caatinga and



Figure 1: Taxonomic composition of the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex, according to different sources: A. Johnson et al. (1999); B. Kitchener et al. (2017), in which *L. guttulus* is treated as a separate species; C. Polygons created based on occurrence records compiled by Nascimento and Feijó (2017), who used morphological data to propose splitting the complex into three species; D. Genetically-identified evolutionary units comprising the complex (Johnson et al. (1999), Trigo et al. (2013), França et al. (*in prep.*), Trindade et al. (*in prep.*)); the Guiana Shield population (which includes the *L. tigrinus* type locality) has not yet been surveyed genetically.

Cerrado biomes in Brazil; and (iii) *Leopardus guttulus*, in southern and southeastern South America, consistent with the results of Trigo et al. (2013).

Finally, a recent genetic analysis using mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) data revealed notable differences among samples from Central America (C. Am. tigrina), Colombia (N. Andean tigrina) and Peru (S. Andean tigrina), as well as between those and the eastern South American units (*L. guttulus* and samples from northeastern Brazil [herein referred to as 'NE tigrina']); however, they did not include samples from the Guiana Shield, precluding an assessment with respect to the *L. tigrinus* type locality (França et al. *in prep.*). In parallel, an analysis of genome-wide markers (single nucleotide polymorphisms [SNPs]) identified an old divergence between NE tigrina and *L. guttulus*, almost as old as that between *L. guigna* and *L. geoffroyi*, supporting their recognition as distinct species (Trindade et al. *in prep.*). Furthermore, that study revealed that the C. Am. tigrina was placed outside the group comprising the NE tigrina, *L. guttulus*, *L. geoffroyi* and *L. guigna*, indicating paraphyly of the *L. tigrinus* complex. Taken together, these studies suggest that this complex may comprise five different evolutionary units, even allowing for uncertainty regarding the affinities of the Guiana Shield population (**Figure 1D**).

It is clear that the complex is distributed across a broad diversity of environments, while some intervening areas have never been suggested as presenting suitable habitat for these felids. These areas can create barriers that limit historical gene flow among regional populations, leading to potential evolutionary differentiation through time. In addition, there are areas with no recorded occurrence, but in which it is not clear if the complex is really absent or only hard to detect (**Figure 1**). In this context, four putative barriers may be hypothesized: The Panama center, the Llanos of Colombia and Venezuela, the Amazon region and the Huancabamba depression (**Figure 2**). The Panama center, with a mean elevation of 200 m.a.s.l. (Bagley and Johnson 2014) and the lowland Choco-Darien forest could be a barrier between the highland-dwelling populations of Costa Rica/Panama, that are restricted to the Cordillera Talamanca (Payan and Oliveira 2016), and the populations from Colombia, that are restricted to the Andean region (Payán-Garrido and González-Maya 2011). This isolation pattern between these highland regions has already been recorded in other taxonomic groups, such as amphibians and reptiles (Savage 1996; Myers et al. 2007).



Figure 2: Potential barriers in the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex distribution. A. Lowland forests in Panama center and Choco-Darien, B. Huancabamba depression, C. The Llanos in Colombia and Venezuela and D. Amazon region

The Huancabamba depression is a region between southern Ecuador and northern Peru in which the Andes range is partially interrupted by the Rio Chamaya/Rio Marañon system, generating an area with lower altitude (Weigend 2002). This area has been suggested as a barrier for some plants in Peru (Weigend 2002), while it was also found to act as a corridor for some plants in the north-south and west-east directions (Quintana et al. 2017). In this case, although felids have more movement capability than these other taxa, this depression could be assessed as a potential barrier between the Andean populations of Colombia and Peru, given the recent results indicating that they may be genetically distinct (França et al., *in prep.*). While this Andean barrier is putative, the Llanos have never been suggested as a suitable habitat for the species, and even the

IUCN distribution (**Figure 1B**) does not include this area within its potential distribution. The potential distribution of *L. tigrinus* in Colombia, predicted by Payán-Garrido and González-Maya (2011), suggests that the species is strictly Andean. According to Rodríguez and Rojas-Suarez (2008), the species occurs in western Venezuela, between 2800 and 3000 m.a.s.l., continuous with the Colombian distribution. The Llanos are extremely low for the highland populations from Colombia and Venezuela and can limit their dispersal towards the east. In Ecuador and Peru, the species has also been recorded mainly in high Andean regions (Tirira 2001; SERFOR 2018). This suggests that the Amazon could be a barrier to the dispersal of Andean populations. However, one study focusing on the eastern portion of the Amazon suggested that the species occurs there and may be the same population that occurs in the Guiana Shield (de Oliveira 2004).

To understand present distributional patterns, it is important to take into account the species' and genus' evolutionary history. The genus *Leopardus* diverged from other felids 8 million years (My) ago, possibly in North America, and diversified *ca.* 3-4 My ago in South America, after the entry of an ancestral species in this subcontinent during the great American Biotic interchange, induced by the closure of the Panamanian Isthmus (Johnson et al. 2006). Within the genus, some hypotheses have been proposed regarding the biogeography of species-level divergences. For example, *L. pardalis* and *L. wiedii*, the most widely distributed species of the genus, possibly had their origin in northern South America and invaded Central American from south to north. On the other hand, *L. geoffroyi*, *L. guigna* and the *L. colocola* complex apparently evolved in the southern cone of South America (Eizirik 2012). However, for the *L. tigrinus* complex, there is still no hypothesis that addresses its origin and radiation (partly due to the recalcitrant problem of resolving its phylogenetic structure), or the potential impact of recent geoclimatic events such as glacial cycles.

The dynamics of glacial and interglacial periods drove the intermittent contact and isolation of different populations (Barrantes 2009). These dynamics permitted that vegetation from nearby mountainous areas became continuous during glacial periods. This was the case, for example, of the Andes, Serrania del Darien, Baudó, Majé and San Blas, and the Cordillera Talamanca (Bagley and Johnson 2014). Thus, species adapted to high Andean climates could reach similar regions in Central America, to stay isolated again in the interglacial period (Barrantes 2009). Eventually, at the end of the glaciation, some individuals stayed in Central America and others in South America.

So, these changes during the Pleistocene may provide an explanation for the isolation of L. tigrinus in Central America relative to the species' distribution in South America. On the other hand, the Amazon Forest reduction, and the savanna expansion during the last glaciation (Behling 2002) could have led to a connection between open biomes as the Caatinga and Cerrado in Brazil with these savannas that regionally replaced the forest at these times. These hypotheses can be tested using niche modelling. The ecological niche is considered a hypervolume in the multidimensional environmental space (sensu Hutchinson 1957) that a species requires for survival (Kearney and Porter 2009) and for keeping its population growth positive (Hirzel and Le Lay 2008). The fundamental niche is a term used when only environmental factors are considered, and the realized niche is employed when biotic factors are also considered (Wiens and Graham 2005). Generally, niche modelling is performed only with environmental variables, mainly for two reasons. First, biotic variables are related with environmental variables, and second, the Eltonian noise hypothesis. This hypothesis argues that, on large scales such as regional or global assessments usually conducted with niche modelling, biotic variables are less relevant than environmental variables, while on small scales, biotic variables are more influential (Soberón and Nakamura 2009).

Thus, niche modelling is an important tool that permits exploring geographic and ecological aspects of a given species (Tocchio et al. 2015). Further, the possibility of projecting these models towards the past has allowed scientists to test hypotheses related to the isolation or connectivity of different areas over time, leading to a better understanding of a species' present distribution (Guevara et al. 2018). For example, these analyses could help to test the existence of barriers and the process of connectivity and isolation related with the last glacial maximum. Therefore, comparing the present and past distribution, along with predictions of habitat suitability over time across putative barriers for a species, might help us understand the evolutionary history of this species complex. With this, the objectives of this study were: (i) to determine the ecological divergence, in geographical and environmental space, among the groups previously proposed to comprise the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex on the basis of morphological and/or genetic data; and (ii) to employ ecological niche modelling to identify potential barriers across the overall distribution of the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex that may have induced the evolutionary differentiation among such groups.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Occurrence data

Due to the taxonomic changes that have recently affected the complex, we used records assigned to both L. tigrinus and L. guttulus. For L. tigrinus, the localities were obtained from the Global Biodiversity Information Facility (GBIF - https://www.gbif.org/) database and were filtered first for the coordinate data associated to the occurrence and second for the record type. Then, human observation, machine recorded, and record type "unknown" were excluded. Thus, only records with high reliability were selected for use. Also, we obtained records from the literature (Pacheco et al. 2001; González-Maya and Schipper 2008; Arias-Alzate et al. 2014; Nascimento and Feijó 2017; Rodgers and Kapheim 2017; Pillco Huarcaya et al. 2019; Bonilla-Sánchez et al. 2020; Mooring et al. 2020). Additionally, we included records from the Oncilla Conservation in Costa Rica and Proyecto Nai, both ongoing projects of Fundación CRWildlife, and camera-trapping records obtained by Antioquia University's mammalogy group. For L. guttulus, we used the information reported by Nascimento and Feijó (2017) and the individuals genetically identified by (Sartor et al. 2021). All records included in this study were verified by photo, video or genetic analysis to guarantee their correct identification. We deleted duplicate records and enforced a spatial filter of 25km radius, based on the maximum home range reported for L. tigrinus (Payán and Soto 2012), to avoid overprediction in areas with a higher concentration of points due to unequal sampling efforts. The spatial filter was performed using the R package "SpThin" (Aiello-Lammens et al. 2015), that randomly selects all records that comply with the parameter established and remove the others, creating a filtered record set. We created a maximum of 5 record sets that adjust for this distance parameter. This filter was applied to each group set that was modeled in this study.

Environmental data

Environmental information selected for the models included variables related with temperature, evapotranspiration process and terrain (e.g. rugosity) obtained from ENVIREM database (http://envirem.github.io/, Title and Bemmels 2018), (**Table 1**). The variables had a resolution of 2.5 arcseconds, that correspond to approximately 5km².

Variable	Description	Units
AnnualPET	Annual potential evapotranspiration	mm/year
AridityIndex	Thornthwaite aridity index	
ClimaticMoistureIndex (CMI)	A metric of relative wetness and aridity	
Continentality	Average temp. of warmest month - average temp. of coldest month	°C
GrowingDegDays0 (GDD0)	Sum of mean monthly temperature for months with mean temperature greater than 0°C multiplied by number of days	
GrowingDegDays0 (GDD5)	Sum of mean monthly temperature for months with mean temperature greater than 5°C multiplied by number of days	
MaxTempColdest (MTC)	Maxima temperature of the coldest month	°Cx10
MinTempWarmest(MTW)	Minimum temperature of the warmest month	°Cx10
PETColdestQuarter (PCQ)	Mean monthly PET of coldest quarter	mm/month
PETDriestQuarter (PDQ)	Mean monthly PET of driest quarter	mm/month
PETSeasonality (PSeasonality)	Monthly variability in potential evapotranspiration	mm/month
PETWarmestQuarter (PWQ)	Mean monthly PET of warmest quarter	mm/month
PETWettestQuarter (PWeQ)	Mean monthly PET of wettest quarter	mm/month
Thermicity	Compensated thermicity index	°C
Tri	Terrain roughness index	
TopoWet	Topographic wetness index	

 Table 1: Environmental variables of the ENVIREM database used to model the ecological niche of the L. tigrinus complex.

The evaporation is the liquid water transfered from open areas as oceans, lakes and rivers to the atmosphere; and the transpiration is the water lost in plants throughout the stomas. Consequently, the evapotranspiration is the transfer of water from water superficies and plants to the atmosphere (Fisher et al. 2011) and represent the inverse process of precipitation (Thornthwaite 1948). The potential evapotranspiration (PET) is the superficial evapotranspiration rate expected if the ground and vegetation were well watered. (Scheff and Frierson 2014). In ecological research, PET provides a measure of energy regime that reflects the primary production in conditions where the water is not a limiting factor (Fisher et al. 2011). This variable is correlated with temperature in highland environments, as both variables decreases with the elevation (Henning and Henning 1981). The climatic classification of environments into arid or moist requires knowledge of the relationship among precipitation and evapotranspiration (Thornthwaite 1948): arid climates have

higher values of PET, because precipitation is lower than evapotranspiration; moisture climates have lower values of PET, because the precipitation is higher than evapotranspiration (Henning and Henning 1981; Fisher et al. 2011; Scheff and Frierson 2014).

The aridity index proposed by Thornthwaite (1948) is calculated as the relation between the precipitation and the PET. High values of AridityIndex indicate climates with high water deficit (Thornthwaite 1948; Lungu et al. 2011; Nastos et al. 2013). The climatic moisture index (CMI) also uses this relation between precipitation and PET to determine if a climate is moist or dry. This index range between -1 and 1, where negative values are associated with dry climates and positive values with moist climates (Vörösmarty et al. 2005). These variables related with environmental aridity and moisture influence the type of vegetation that occurs in a specific area, and consequently determine the habitat type in a large scale (Matheri and Yoshioka 1968; Sohoulande Djebou et al. 2015; Zhao et al. 2021). Due to the broad range of the *L. tigrinus* complex, and the effect of these variables on the vegetation, we consider that they can be important predictors of species distribution in this group.

The Growing Degree Days (GDD) variables are a way to assign a heat value for each day, that allow to predict specific phonological processes in plants (Miller et al. 2001; Marmion et al. 2009). These variables can affect mammal species throughout trophic networks, where the phonologic processes in plants affect directly the herbivore species and consequently the carnivores (Levinsky et al. 2007). For example, in a deer species, Cervus elaphus, it was reported changes in the reproductive timing related with changes in GDD values (Boutin and Lane 2014). Other variables like Continentality, that measure the amplitude of annual temperature oscillation (Rivas-Martínez 2004) and maximum temperature in the coldest (MTC) and warmest (MTW) months seem to influence the occurrence of carnivores, probably because the temperature regulates the primary production and consequently the prey offer (Jedrzejewski et al. 2017) The temperature seasonality also plays an important role on species distributions (Anderson and Raza 2010), because extreme temperatures determine the energy expent in thermoregulation and the availability of food resources (Levinsky et al. 2007). thermicity is the temperature variation over the seasons (Barber et al. 2017), and measures the cold intensity, that limits some processes in plants and other organisms. However, as extratropical regions experiment colder periods than tropical regions, the compensate thermicity index weights these periods for the index be

comparable. Low values of thermicity correspond to gelid climates, and high values to warm climates (Rivas-Martínez 2004).

Finally, the terrain variables measure two features: the roughness and topographic wetness indexes. The roughness index (tri) determine the terrain irregularity (Sinha and Pathak 2011), and is related with the moisture retained by the terrain. Terrains with high rugosity can retain more moisture than more homogeneous terrains (Valencia et al. 2016). The topographic wetness index (TopoWet) quantify the terrain effect in the generation of run-off (Qin et al. 2011). In this case, it is expected that lowlands have high values of TopoWet (Besnard et al. 2013). These terrain variables can be informative for the species as terrains with high rugosity generate low run-off (Sinha and Pathak 2011), retained water and contribute with the local moisture, and terrains with low values of TopoWet limit the distribution of species that are highly associated with the presence of waterbodies (Besnard et al. 2013). These variables can be particularly informative for some areas as the Llanos, that can accumulate water during the rainfall period (Hamilton et al. 2004), and might act as a barrier for the *L. tigrinus* complex.

Ecological Niche Modelling and barriers identification

Due to the taxonomic instability of the *L. tigrinus* complex, we constructed models for different combinations of geographic units that may comprise it, based on previous genetic and/or morphological studies. We initially modeled the distribution of the complex as whole, assuming two versions of it: (i) a 'classical' version (e.g., as assumed by Johnson et al. (1999)) comprising all tigrina units, including *L. guttulus*; and (ii) a more modern version (e.g., as assumed by Kitchener et al. (2017)), already recognizing *L. guttulus* as a distinct species and excluding it from the complex. This initial modelling step aimed to broadly characterize the ecological niche of the *L. tigrinus* complex as whole, and to identify areas of overall low habitat suitability that may have acted as historical barriers among regional units (see below).

A second modelling strategy addressed regional units separately, to characterize their ecological divergence and also to investigate whether their predicted distributions could overlap in the present and/or in the past (see below). For that purpose, we considered two sets of units. One was derived from the morphology-based proposal by Nascimento and Feijó (2017), recognizing *L. tigrinus*, *L. emiliae* and *L. guttulus* as separate species (**Figure 1C**), with each of

them being modeled separately. The second set comprised geographic units whose evolutionary distinctiveness have been detected with genetic analyses (Johnson et al. 1999; Trigo et al. 2013; França et al. (*in prep.*); Trindade et al. (*in prep.*); see **Figure 1D**). The *L. guttulus* model was the same for both the morphologically- and genetically-defined sets, and the *L. emiliae* model of the morphologically-defined set was the same for NE tigrina genetically-defined sets.

Finally, we performed several exploratory modelling analyses of the Guiana Shield population. Due to the lack of genetic samples from the Guiana Shield and Amazon region, the few confirmed presence records in the Brazilian Amazon, the possibility that environmental conditions in this area are different from those in the Andes and/or northeastern (NE) Brazil, and the deforestation in the border of the Amazon Forest, we explored different options of treating it separately or grouping it with other units. We explored four different scenarios to determine if the environmental conditions of the presence records from the Guiana Shield are similar to the environmental conditions of the presence records from the Amazon or the Cerrado and Caatinga biome. In order to do that, first, we modeled the ecological niche for the Guiana Shield records including only records from Guiana, French Guiana, Suriname, southern Venezuela and northern Brazilian Amazon (Guiana Shield Strict - Gsstrict, Figure 3A). Second, we modeled the ecological niche of Guiana Shield plus records from the entire Amazon biome in Brazil (GSAmaz, Figure 3B). Third, we modeled only the records from the Amazon biome in Brazil (Amaz, Figure **3C**). Finally, we modeled NE tigrina plus records from the Brazilian Amazon (NE tigrina + Amaz, Figure 3D). None model from the Guiana Shield exploratory analysis was compared with L. guttulus because this species is clearly differentiated from L. tigrinus (sensu Kitchener et al. 2017), and its affinity with the Guiana Shield population is not relevant for the purpose of these analysis.

For the calibration of the models, we selected different areas according to each assessed scenario, and the delimitation of these areas was conducted following the criterion proposed by Anderson and Raza (2010). For this, we drew the minimum convex polygon plus a buffer of 1° (111.1 km) around the occurrence records. The models were constructed with de Maximum Entropy Algorithm (Phillips and Dudík 2008) employed by the R (R Core Team 2018) package "kuenm" (Cobos et al. 2019). This package allows comparisons among models with different settings, changing the "feature class" (FC), the "regularization multiplier" (RM), and evaluating different variable sets. For all the scenarios, we evaluated the RM between 1 and 4, at 0.5 intervals;

and four FC options: linear (L), quadratic (Q), linear and quadratic (LQ) and hinge and quadratic (HQ), which are the FC options recommended for the amount of records included in this study, according with Phillips and Dudík (2008). The occurrence data was divided into training and test sets by randomly selecting 25% of the total records for training. This process was performed for each record set in each scenario evaluated (Sobek-Swant et al. 2012; Fitzpatrick et al. 2013; Fand et al. 2014; Silva et al. 2019).



For the evaluation of the candidate models, the package used three metrics. First, it selects the statistically significant models through the area under receiver operating characteristic partial curve (AUC of partial ROC) made based on the training data. This metric is considered better for ecological niche models evaluation (Peterson et al. 2008). Second, it selects the models with the omission rate criterion, using 5% as the maximum omission rate allowed. This metric measures the proportion of localities with occurrence data that are left out of the prediction area. Finally,

between the models selected previously, it was calculated the delta of AIC (Akaike Information Criterion) and selected the models with delta of AIC less than 2 to avoid overparameterization (Burnham and Anderson 2002).

For taxonomic approaches with small sample size (less than 25 records) the jackknife approach proposed by Pearson et al. (2007) was used. This approach suggests calibrating models with n-1 occurrences and testing with the record excluded. For each model we determined if the test record was included in the area predicted as present. This data partitioning strategy is included in the R package "ENMeval" (Muscarella et al. 2014). In this case, the best model of each variable set was selected based on a delta of AIC equal to 0. The best model for each record set was selected based on the highest value of AUC_{test} (Warren and Seifert 2011). The final models of all taxonomic approaches were constructed with 10 replicated type bootstraps.

In order to avoid model overfitting, we evaluated sets of independent variables for each of the assessed groups or group sets. To construct these variables sets, first we evaluated a set that included all variables (**Table 1**) and in the best model chosen for this set, variables with "permutation importance" greater than 1 were selected (Cao et al. 2013). Then, we checked the independence of the variables based on the Spearman correlation index, excluding variables highly correlated (- $0.8 \le r \ge 0.8$). Finally, the construction of the environmental niche models for each taxonomic approach was done from these variables sets. The selected models were projected in three scenarios: present and two periods in the past (mid-Holocene and Last Glacial Maximum (LGM)). The projections were made across Central (Costa Rica and Panama) and South America to determine if in the present scenario the species or units evaluated have suitable habitats in other regions of the continent, and to verify the possibility of occurrence along the barriers proposed. These areas were also evaluated in the past to determine if the connectivity of species distribution changed across the potential barriers in the LGM (ca. 22.000 ya) and in the mid-Holocene (ca. 6000 ya). Finally, we constructed a "consensus model" between the final projections made for each record set by calculating the average of all models.

For the projection of the taxonomic approaches beyond to their calibration areas, we used two methods: free extrapolation (E), where the areas outside the calibration range are predicted depending on the response curve, assuming that the tendency found in this curve is real and is keeping along the variable range; and extrapolation and clamping (EC), where the values outside the calibration range are approximated to the nearest value known. Free extrapolation was only used when the response curves had a normal function-like shape, because this guarantee more accurate predictions. For this, the MaxEnt makes two risks of extrapolation analysis. First, make a multivariate environmental similarity surface (MESS) value in each grid cell. This analysis compares the values included in the calibration with the values in the projection area, and constructs a picture showing the areas where one or more variables are outside the range to be treated with caution. The results of this analysis permit mapping the limiting factors, with which we can deduce what factors limit the ecological and physiological process (Li et al. 2015). The second analysis is derived from MESS leading to finding the most dissimilar variable (MoD). This analysis calculates the pixels with the smallest similarity value, for each variable (Elith et al. 2010). This analysis is important because the method "clamping" treats the values outside of training variables range as if these had the limit value in the range of the training variables, and this might have an effect in the predictions (Phillips 2017).

In addition to the habitat suitability probability map made by MaxEnt, we constructed predictions of potential distribution for the three time periods. For this, we used two thresholds calculated by MaxEnt that were suggested as the best by Cao et al. (2013): the maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) and the equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS). For each prediction we presented the two maps corresponding with each threshold. Due to several record sets being modeled, the average of each threshold was used for the binary map construction. These maps were used to infer changes in the potential distribution along the time.

Ecological Niche Divergence

The taxonomic groups identified with morphological and genetic data were compared in the geographic and environmental space. However, we only compared groups that do not share records, that is, groups that include records from others, for example *L. tigrinus* morphological and N. Andean tigrina, were not compared. For the geographic space we used three analyses. First, we made a Pearson correlation analysis using the R package 'raster' (Hijmans et al. 2019) to determine if there is an association between the models. Second, we made an overlap analysis using a R package 'ENMeval' (Muscarella et al. 2014) based on the Schoener's D index to compare the suitable areas predicted with each model. We used five categories to determine the level of overlap following Rödder and Engler (2011): no overlap or very limited (0 – 0.2), low (0.21 - 0.4), moderate (0.41 - 0.6), high (0.61 - 0.8), and very high overlap (0.81 - 1). We also assumed this categorization for the correlation values. Finally, we compared graphically the predictions obtained, making the subtraction of two predictions.

In the environmental space we used two analyses. First, we made a density profile analysis to compare the density distribution of each group related to each variable. This analysis was made by pairs to obtain a p-value for each comparison with the R package 'sm' (Bowman and Azzalini 2018). With this information, density curves were constructed comparing all the groups. This analysis could help to identify if the differences observed in the niche models reflect differences in the underlying distributions, or if they are random (Bowman and Azzalini 1997). Second, we calculated the overlap in the environmental space between the units using the software Niche Analyst (Qiao et al. 2016). This software generates a tridimensional principal component analysis (PCA) of the environmental variables, in which it plots the minimum volume-ellipsoid (MVE) for each unit to estimate the fundamental niche, considering the Grinellian definition that only include environmental variables. These MVEs are compared between units, allowing to identify if there exist similarities in the environmental space between the units proposed in the *L. tigrinus* complex. The comparison is made based on the volume of each ellipsoid and the proportion of each volume that is overlapping with the other.

RESULTS

Ecological divergence among the groups proposed to comprise the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex

Due to the low accuracy in the Guiana Shield Strict models, we did not consider it appropriate to compare any model with the Guiana Shield strict (GSstrict) models in the geographic space. However, the density curves and MVE results were compared. In the environmental space, most pairs of groups compared showed low overlap. However, the comparison between *L. tigrinus* (m) and NE tigrina showed an intermediate overlap, while the comparisons between Guiana Shield exploratory scenarios and NE tigrina presented a high overlap, and the comparison among C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina showed the highest overlap (**Table 2**). The density kernel analysis demonstrated that *L. tigrinus* (m) and NE tigrina are very divergent, with opposite optimal ranges for all variables, except for potential evapotranspiration seasonality. On the other hand, the curves showed similar optimal ranges for potential evapotranspiration in the wettest quarter and topographic wetness index for NE tigrina and *L. guttulus*. These three groups presented a gradient pattern for the other variables, where each group found its optimal range in different values of these gradients. For example, the lowest values of annual potential evapotranspiration are preferred by *L. tigrinus* (m), the highest values are preferred by NE tigrina, and *L. guttulus* prefers intermediate values. This order was not the same for all variables, and all comparisons between them were statistically different (p < 0.05, **Figure 4**)

The density kernel analysis for the highland groups (C. Am. tigrina, N. Andean tigrina and S. Andean tigrina) showed a preference for lower values of topographic wetness index for all of them, ranging between 6 and 10. For annual potential evapotranspiration, maximum temperature in the coldest and driest month, potential evapotranspiration in the coldest and driest quarter and thermicity, the analysis suggested the existence of a gradient, where C. Am. tigrina prefers lower values, N. Andean tigrina intermediate values and S. Andean tigrina higher ones. For continentality and potential evapotranspiration seasonality, we found that C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina have a marked preference for lower values, whereas S. Andean tigrina did not present a preference. Similarly, for climatic moisture index, only C. Am. tigrina showed a marked preference for lower values, and seamet and wettest quarter, the C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina preference. For growing degree days 0 and 5 and potential evapotranspiration in the warmest and wettest quarter, the C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina preference for lower values, and S. Andean tigrina higher values. Finally, for aridity index, C. Am. tigrina and S. Andean tigrina are more similar to each other than with N. Andean tigrina (**Figure 4**).

The density curves of NE tigrina are very different from C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina, but they are very close to the ranges of S. Andean tigrina for several variables (annual potential evapotranspiration, climatic moisture index, potential evapotranspiration in the coldest and warmest quarter). This similarity with S. Andean tigrina was also found in the *L. guttulus* curves. For other variables (aridity index, growing degree days 0 and 5, maximum temperature in the coldest and warmest months, potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter, thermicity and topographic wetness index) NE tigrina seem to prefer more extreme conditions with higher values, whereas the highland groups prefer ranges of lower values. When comparing the highland groups

with *L. guttulus*, for several variables (annual potential evapotranspiration, climatic moisture index and maximum temperature in the coldest month), the optimal range of *L. guttulus* was between the optimal range of C. Am./N. Andean tigrina and S. Andean tigrina. However, for aridity index, potential evapotranspiration in the coldest and driest quarter, *L. guttulus* prefers lower values than the highland groups, whereas for continentality, potential evapotranspiration seasonality and topographic wetness index, the species seems to prefer higher values than the highland group (**Figure 4**).

The density kernel analysis for the exploratory scenarios of the Guiana Shield showed high overlap between GSstrict and the NE tigrina + Amaz models. In general terms, all scenarios have density curves very close to the NE tigrina curves. For GSstrict, growing degree days 0 and 5, maximum temperature in the coldest month, potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter and thermicity had the same range that NE tigrina. For minimum temperature in the warmest month and topographic wetness index, the optimal range of GSstrict was in the most extreme values. Guiana Shield including records from Amazon biome in Brazil (GSAmaz) differed from this pattern for Continentality, that was between the optimal range of N. Andean tigrina and C. Am. tigrina. In the case of the Amaz scenario, the main differences were that the optimal range of the Amaz models for annual potential evapotranspiration and potential evapotranspiration in the wettest quarter were closer to the NE tigrina, while for potential evapotranspiration in the warmest quarter was between L. guttulus and NE tigrina/S. Andean tigrina, and for climatic moisture index and Continentality were the same as the GSAmaz scenario. Finally, for NE tigrina + Amaz, the density kernel analysis showed density curves very similar to the NE tigrina ones. However, the optimal range for annual potential evapotranspiration and potential evapotranspiration in the wettest quarter were similar to the Amaz, and the optimal range for growing degree days 0 and 5, maximum temperature in the coldest month, potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter and thermicity were similar to the GSstrict and GSAmaz.

In the geographic space, the comparisons between highland groups showed a moderate correlation and overlap between S. Andean and the other groups, and high correlation with moderate overlap between C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina (**Table 3**). The C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina presented higher suitability across almost the whole Andean region and Central America, except in the eastern region of the southern Andes, where S. Andean tigrina

presented higher (**Figure S1**). The comparisons of NE tigrina and NE tigrina + Amaz showed limited correlation and moderate overlap with the Andean groups and *L. tigrinus* (m) and low correlation and low overlap with C. Am. tigrina. Further, NE tigrina showed low correlation and moderate overlap with *L. guttulus*, and high overlap but limited or low correlation with the Guiana Shield models (**Table 3**). In the model subtraction, it is clear that NE tigrina models presented higher habitat suitability in the lowlands, such as Caatinga, Llanos, and Panama Center, than any other group. The Guiana Shield exploratory models, on the other hand, presented higher suitability in lowlands that are not as dry as the Caatinga biome, but areas such as the Cerrado or Amazon Forest. In contrast, *L. tigrinus* (m), highland groups and *L. guttulus* presented higher suitability in highland areas in the Andean region and the Atlantic Forest in Brazil (**Figure S1**).

Table 2: Environmental overlap analysis between the groups proposed within the *L. tigrinus* complex. The
upper diagonal shows the overlap value between each pair of groups. The lower diagonal shows
the precision of the estimated overlap. The greys cells show the MVE calculated for each group.
'NA' indicates comparisons that were not made due to shared records between the groups, in
order to avoid bias (see Materials and Methods).

Group	L. tigrinus (m)	C. Am. Tigrina	N. Andean tigrina	S. Andean tigrina	NE tigrina	GS strict	GS Amaz	Amaz	NE tigrina + Amaz	L. guttulus
L. tigrinus (m)	8.022	NA	NA	NA	1.568	NA	NA	0.055	1.567	1.726
C. Am. Tigrina	NA	0.36	0.346	0.059	0.093	0.047	0.054	0	0.093	0.007
N. Andean tigrina	NA	0.004	1.293	0.197	0.164	0.095	0.119	0.005	0.163	0.016
S. Andean tigrina	NA	0.004	0.013	1.733	0.39	0.05	0.069	0	0.388	0.593
NE tigrina	0.026	0.004	0.013	0.017	2.569	0.251	0.506	0.155	NA	0.907
GS strict	NA	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.262	NA	0.053	0.252	NA
GS Amaz	NA	0.004	0.005	0.005	0.005	NA	0.545	NA	NA	NA
Amaz	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	NA	0.163	NA	NA
NE tigrina + Amaz	0.026	0.004	0.013	0.017	NA	0.003	NA	NA	2.572	NA
L. guttulus	0.036	0.0036	0.0129	0.017	0.025	NA	NA	NA	NA	3.573

When comparing the highland groups with *L. guttulus*, *L. guttulus* showed high correlation and overlap with N. Andean tigrina, high correlation and moderate overlap with C. Am. tigrina, and moderate correlation and high overlap with S. Andean tigrina. When compared *L. guttulus* with *L. tigrinus* (m) the correlation was moderate, and the overlap was high too (**Table 3**). The mainly differences between the predictions of these groups are the stronger predictions of *L. guttulus* models in the Atlantic Forest, and the C. Am. and Andean tigrina models in the Andean region (**Figure S1**). Finally, the comparison of highland groups and Guiana Shield models showed low correlation and overlap with C. Am. tigrina, and low correlation and moderate overlap with the Andean groups. The comparison of NE tigrina + Amaz and Amaz with *L. tigrinus* (m), presented low correlation and moderate overlap (**Table 3**). The most marked differences are focused on the lowlands predicted by the Guiana Shield models (**Figure S1**).

Table 3: Geographical correlation and overlap analysis between the groups proposed within *L. tigrinus* complex. The upper diagonal shows the Pearson correlation value between each pair of groups. The lower diagonal shows Schoener's D overlap. 'NA' indicates comparisons that were not made due to shared records between the groups, in order to avoid bias (see Materials and Methods).

Group	L. tigrinus (m)	C. Am. Tigrina	N. Andean tigrina	S. Andean tigrina	NE tigrina	GS strict	GS Amaz	Amaz	NE tigrina + Amaz	L. guttulus
L. tigrinus (m)		NA	NA	NA	0.14	NA	NA	-0.40	0.04	0.60
C. Am. Tigrina	NA		0.72	0.48	0.33	NA	-0.27	-0.30	0.27	0.81
N. Andean tigrina	NA	0.52		0.46	0.16	NA	-0.36	-0.53	0.03	0.82
S. Andean tigrina	NA	0.47	0.55		0.09	NA	-0.32	-0.32	0.07	0.51
NE tigrina	0.55	0.36	0.60	0.47		NA	0.31	-0.09	NA	0.21
GS strict	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		NA	NA	NA	NA
GS Amaz	NA	0.25	0.56	0.44	0.74	NA		NA	NA	NA
Amaz	0.45	0.21	0.46	0.40	0.66	NA	NA		NA	NA
NE tigrina + Amaz	0.53	0.34	0.57	0.46	NA	NA	NA	NA		NA





Figure 4: Density kernel analysis for the geographic units comprising the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex across the environmental gradient. The Y axis corresponds to the record density and the X axis to the variables' range. In the panel **A** the Growing degree days 0 and 5 curves are the
same, so only one was included, in the panel **B**. the topographic wetness index and terrain rugosity index curves are the same, so only one was included.

Potential barriers across the overall distribution of the Leopardus tigrinus complex

The models constructed for the *Leopardus tigrinus* complex as a single unit identified a continuity across the highlands from Costa Rica to the Andean region of Colombia, without a barrier in the center of Panama. The predicted distribution in the Andes is also continuous, without a barrier between Ecuador and Peru, in the Huancabamba depression. Still, the Guiana Shield presented small patches of potential distribution for the complex without connectivity with the Andean region or the Caatinga and Cerrado biomes in Brazil. On the other hand, the Amazon region and the Llanos were not suggested as suitable habitat for the complex and were identified as barriers in the three time periods modeled (**Figure 5** and **Figure S2**). However, the *L. tigrinus* complex *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) identified the northwestern region of the Llanos as suitable habitat, demonstrating some degree of connectivity between the northeastern portion of the continent and the Andean region throughout the Cordillera de la Costa, in Venezuela (**Figure 5B** and **Figure S2**).

The models of the *L. tigrinus* (m) (proposed by Nascimento and Feijó (2017)) identified the same barriers as the previous models. They presented a continuous distribution across the Cordillera Talamanca and Andean region, without barriers in the Panama Center nor in the Huancabamba depression. On the other hand, the Llanos and Amazon region were identified as barriers between the Andean and Guiana Shield populations (**Figure 6** and **Figure S11**). For the interglacial period and last glacial maximum, the barriers identified in the present were kept despite the expansion of predicted distribution, particularly in the Guiana Shield, during the LGM.

Panama center

The geographical predictions made for C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina in the three time periods were very similar and suggest the existence of suitable habitat exclusively in highland areas, with a gap in the Panama center (**Figure 7A**), contrary to the results made for the whole *L*. *tigrinus* complex and *L. tigrinus* (m).

Huancabamba depression

The predictions of N. Andean and S. Andean tigrinas showed a distribution restricted to highland areas, but the potential distribution does not suggest a discontinuity in the Huancabamba depression. The prediction in this region seems to be less broad but show some patches that connect the northern with the southern region (**Figure 7B**). The absence of a barrier in this region is consistent with the results made for the whole *L. tigrinus* complex and *L. tigrinus* (m).



Figure 5: Potential distribution of the *L. tigrinus* complex A. *sensu* Jonhson et al (1999) and B. *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) based on the Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: LGM, mid-Holocene, and Present. Presence records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure 6: Potential distribution for the *L. tigrinus* (m) based on the Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: LGM, mid-Holocene, and Present. Presence records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.

Amazon region and Llanos

The Andean groups models predicted a strict distribution in highlands, as mentioned above, identifying the Amazon and the Llanos as barriers for these groups. For the NE tigrina the models predicted small patches of suitable habitat in the border of Amazon region, but not in the center, suggesting that the Amazon region also acts as a barrier to the connectivity of the *L. tigrinus* complex between northwestern-northeastern areas of the continent. However, the Llanos were not identified as barrier to NE tigrina (**Figure 7C**). These results are consistent whit the predictions made for the *L. tigrinus* complex *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017).

DISCUSSION

The *L. tigrinus* complex is broadly distributed in South and Central America, occurring in different habitat types with considerable diversity in vegetation cover and climatic conditions. This great environmental variety within the distribution of this complex may have led to local adaptations of populations to the environmental conditions of particular areas, limiting their distribution and/or restricting their connectivity. Therefore, considering that populations may be highly adapted to the environmental conditions where they occur, we proposed four barriers that could limit or prevent dispersal across the whole complex distribution. These possible local adaptations were recovered in this work for some taxonomic units proposed within the *L. tigrinus*

complex. The environmental preferences of each one allowed the observation of the effects of the proposed geographic barriers across time, from the LGM to the present, identifying changes in potential distribution. These results help us better understand the evolutionary history of the *L*. *tigrinus* complex and provide important information that may help in the taxonomic reclassification of this taxon.



Figure 7. Geographical barriers evaluated for the connectivity of the *L. tigrinus* complex. A. Panama center, B. Huancabamba depression and C. Amazon and Llanos region.

The recognition of *L. guttulus* as a distinct species caused a notable change in the ecological niche and predicted geographic distribution of the *L. tigrinus* complex, reflected especially in the areas of the Atlantic Forest, were *L. guttulus* occurs, predicted only by the *L. tigrinus* complex *sensu* Johnson et al. (1999) models (**Figure 5** and **Figure S2**). The area predicted as suitable for *L. guttulus* in this work is consistent with the results found by Sartor et al. (2021). The environmental conditions of the Atlantic Forest and its differences from other forested areas may explain the significant changes caused by the inclusion/exclusion of *L. guttulus* records in the

habitat suitability maps generated for the entire complex. However, when we modeled the distribution of *L. tigrinus* (m), a portion of the Atlantic Forest was predicted as potential for the group (**Figure S11**). Reciprocally, the *L. guttulus* models also predicted some portions of the Andean region (**Figure S8**). This similarity in the geographical predictions of *L. tigrinus* (m) and *L. guttulus* are supported by the similarity in the environmental preferences (**Figure 4**). Therefore, the differences between *L. tigrinus* complex models *sensu* Johnson et al. (1999) and *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) must be related with other phenomena, instead of the environmental differences between forested areas. It is clear that NE tigrina have environmental requirements that can be very contrasting with the other highland groups and *L. guttulus* (**Figure 4**). This, in addition to the record quantity, may have influenced the model to predict suitable areas that are more similar to NE tigrina requirements than to *L. tigrinus* (m) in the *L. tigrinus* complex sensu Kitchener et al. (2017) models.

Nevertheless, there are some differences between L. tigrinus (m) and L. guttulus models that could be related with the seasonality that occurs in southern areas and consequently the Atlantic Forest. The seasonality has been identified as an important factor related with reproductive characteristics in carnivores as gestation length, weaning age and sexual maturity age (Tökölyi et al. 2014). This adaptation to seasonal environments is a marked characteristic of L. guttulus if compared with the other groups, which is apparent in the density curves of potential evapotranspiration seasonality and Continentality of the kernel analysis (Figure 4). This suggests that the climatic variables have modeled biological aspects of this species that could be less successful or adequate in other environments. Likewise, L. guttulus showed some similarities with NE tigrina. This result was unexpected as both groups occupy very distinct habitats. However, as these groups seem to present a continuous distribution in some areas, it is possible that there exist intermediate areas that include environmental conditions that could be favorable for both species. This is visible in the kernel analysis, where for several variables (except potential evapotranspiration in the driest and coldest quarter, and aridity index), the optimal range for L. guttulus is followed by the optimal range for NE tigrina (Figure 4; Error! No se encuentra el origen de la referencia.). Another possible explanation is that NE tigrina may be expanding its distribution into fragmented areas of the Atlantic Forest that were once occupied by L. guttulus. Future studies with land cover change should enable further analyses this possibility.

The models of the highland groups identified within L. tigrinus (m) showed the preference of these groups for highlands and reinforce the role of lowlands forest (Amazon and Panama center) as historical barriers for populations specialized in highland environmental conditions. According to the models, it seems that the high temperatures experienced by lowland forests in the coldest and warmest months limit the distribution of the Andean groups in these areas. Among these groups, the ecological niche models identified a niche conservatism process between C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina. These group models presented high overlap in the environmental space and predicted the distribution of each other, which is commonly seen in sister taxa generated by allopatric processes (Peterson et al. 1999; Alvarado-Serrano and Knowles 2014), supporting the findings of Franca et al. (*in prep.*) that identified these two groups as sister-taxa. In addition, the Panama Center acts as a barrier for these groups, even in the LGM. However, the results for L. tigrinus (m) for the glacial periods (Figure S11) showed connectivity between Cordillera Talamanca and Colombian Andean region. The distributional changes experienced by highland forests in the LGM also suggest a possible connectivity between both groups during these periods (Barrantes 2009; Weir 2009). It is also possible that these two groups still comprise a single species that, despite the lack of connectivity between them, have not differentiated enough due to the similarities of the habitats they occupy or the short time since the interruption of gene flow between them. For the montane forests in the Andean region, it is proposed that during the LGM the forests prevailed, but they were displaced down-slope 1000-1500m below the present range (Ramírez-Barahona and Eguiarte 2013). This down-slope migration was also reported to the montane forest in Costa Rica (Islebe et al. 1995; Islebe and Hooghiemstra 1997), supporting the possibility of gene flow between C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina during the LGM.

Despite the differences in the environmental requirements between the Andean groups, the Huancabamba depression was never recovered as unsuitable for these groups. Therefore, it is possible that there exists some level of gene flow between these populations that was not recovered by the mitochondrial markers used by França et al. (*in prep.*). On the other hand, the Andean populations could be isolated due to their distinct environmental preferences. In this case, instead of finding suitable habitat across the whole Andean region, each group would be more successful in a particular area. This may be the case, considering the latitudinal change across the Andean region, being more seasonal in the area where S. Andean tigrina occurs. In that sense, the groups

identified within *L. tigrinus* (m) may have a specialization to local environmental conditions, which is supported by the differences found in the kernel density analysis (**Figure 4**).

The kernel density analysis also suggests that there are some similarities in the optimal range for some variables between NE tigrina and S. Andean tigrina (**Figure 4**). For example, both prefer drier climates, in contrast to C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina, which prefer more moist climates, as demonstrated by the climatic moisture index curves. These similarities are clearer when comparing the drylands in the continent and the record distribution. According to the maps included in the work of Prăvălie (2016), the records from Peru and Bolivia included semi-arid and dry sub-humid areas, similar to the environmental type found in the Caatinga and part of Cerrado biomes.

On the other hand, the Guiana Shield exploratory analyses showed that the environmental conditions of this region are very contrasting with the Andean region as the Guiana Shield groups did not predict the Andean region, except for NE tigrina + Amaz. The environmental conditions of the Guiana Shield where L. tigrinus occurs are similar to the environmental conditions of the Caatinga and Cerrado biomes, where NE tigrina occurs. Furthermore, the optimal ranges for Guiana Shield records share optimal ranges with S. Andean tigrina. These similarities are supported by the vegetation type of the records in the Guiana Shield. According to Gond et al. (2011) the Guiana Shield includes different vegetation cover that varies from high forest with regular canopy to savanna, and the records for the species in these regions are associated mainly with savanna, grasslands and high forest with disrupted canopy, similar to what is found in the southern portion of the Andes. However, records from the northern Andean region are mainly associated with forest cover. Although L. tigrinus (m) models predicted the highlands and high forest with regular canopy in the Guiana Shield as potential distribution for the species, the Guiana Shield tigrina occurs in completely different habitats. In any event, it does not seem possible that the Guiana Shield populations could have maintained historical gene flow with the Andean populations, since the Llanos and Amazon Forest are unsuitable for L. tigrinus (m). For the past, the L. tigrinus (m) models predicted an expansion of potential distribution along the Amazon region (Figure S11). According to Arruda et al. (2018) during the LGM, the forest in Amazonia lowlands was retracted in refuges while other forests with preferences for cold and wet climate expanded in these areas. However, this was not demonstrated by the Andean group models. Thus,

we believe that if there was any type of connectivity between the Andean and Guiana Shield populations, it occurred more deeply in the past.

Interestingly, the areas where Guiana Shield tigrina do occur were predicted by NE tigrina models. These patches of open vegetation in the Guiana Shield could be connected with the Caatinga and Cerrado biomes where NE tigrina occurs through the Amazon savanna patches (Sarmiento 1984), suggesting that there may exist some level of historical gene flow between Guiana Shield and NE tigrinas. These savanna patches were recovered by NE tigrina models for the mid-Holocene and present time periods, identifying suitable areas between the northeast region of Brazil and the Guiana Shield (**Figure S23**). Still, it is possible that there exist smaller patches of open habitat within the Amazon Forest that were not recovered here as our environmental variables had a 5km² resolution. These smaller areas could work as stepping-stone patches connecting the Guiana Shield with the Cerrado and Caatinga biomes.

This hypothesis is only supported by GSAmaz and NE tigrina + Amaz approaches. The other approaches did not recover this possible connectivity between Guiana Shield and Caatinga/Cerrado biomes. In the GSStrict approach, the selected models are probably overfitted, generating response curves without any pattern, due to the limited number and dispersed distribution of available records. This could explain the low suitability values for areas with records in the calibration area. On the other hand, records from only the Amazon biome in Brazil predicted the center of Amazon Forest and did not predict anything for the past periods. Thus, we highlight the importance of obtaining more records and genetic samples from the Guiana Shield and Amazon Forest, to better analyze the possible connectivity between these regions and NE Brazil. Even so, based on the vegetation coverage and kernel density analysis, it is plausible to hypothesize that as the records of Guiana Shield tigrina are associated with open areas, this group is probably more similar ecologically to NE tigrina than to other groups included in *L. tigrinus* (m).

Another interesting result was that the NE tigrina models also presented high suitability in the eastern region of the Llanos. This prediction suggests that there could exist connectivity between the Llanos and the Andean region in Venezuela. However, this area has been documented as unsuitable or non-occupied by the *L. tigrinus* complex (*sensu* Kitchener et al., 2017) by other authors (de Oliveira 2004; Payán-Garrido and González-Maya 2011; Payan and Oliveira 2016),

and the models for the global complex or particular groups always suggested the Llanos as a barrier in all modeled periods of time. This region presents a marked seasonality with dry *vs.* rainy periods, where the latter implies the inundation of a great area between July and September (Hamilton et al. 2004), likely making this area unsuitable for the survival of the species. Finally, the Amazon Forest was also identified as a barrier for the NE tigrina, as it is a very moist forest, and NE tigrina prefers drier climates, such as Caatinga and Cerrado. This preference can be seen in the climatic moisture index density curve (**Figure 4**) and the response curves of selected models (**Figure S22**), where the optimal range is in negative values, associated with drier climates. In addition, contrary to other groups that experienced an expansion in their distribution in the LGM, NE tigrina models showed a small retraction in its distribution in this period (**Figure S23**), probably due to the restriction of dry vegetation to small areas of ecotone (Werneck et al. 2011).

This work supports the ecological differentiation between some groups of the L. tigrinus complex. According to our results, we can conclude that almost all groups proposed within the L. *tigrinus* complex present marked local adaptation to the environmental conditions of the region where they occur. The only exception seems to be the C. Am. and N. Andean tigrina, that presented great niche similarities, but seem to be disconnect due to the lowland areas in the center of Panama. The Amazon region and the Llanos are clear barriers for the dispersal of the Andean groups, preventing the connectivity between western and eastern South America. On the other hand, we did not identify any physical barrier that impedes the contact of the Andean populations, and in this case, more records are needed to determine if any barrier exists in that region. Also, more records are necessary from the Guiana Shield to construct better models and to determine the similarities with NE tigrina. We also identified ecological niche differences between L. guttulus and the rest of the L. tigrinus complex, supporting its recognition as a different species from an ecological perspective (in addition to the genetic and morphological data that have been previously reported). Overall, our results support the view that the evolutionary differences and similarities among regional groups within the L. tigrinus complex are probably a product of the vegetation dynamics of glacial and interglacial periods, which has intermittently promoted or inhibited gene flow among populations.

REFERENCES

- AIELLO-LAMMENS, M. E., R. A. BORIA, A. RADOSAVLJEVIC, B. VILELA, AND R. P. ANDERSON. 2015. spThin: An R package for spatial thinning of species occurrence records for use in ecological niche models. Ecography 38:541–545.
- ALVARADO-SERRANO, D. F., AND L. L. KNOWLES. 2014. Ecological niche models in phylogeographic studies: Applications, advances and precautions. Molecular Ecology Resources 14:233–248.
- ANDERSON, R. P., AND A. RAZA. 2010. The effect of the extent of the study region on GIS models of species geographic distributions and estimates of niche evolution: Preliminary tests with montane rodents (genus Nephelomys) in Venezuela. Journal of Biogeography 37:1378–1393.
- ARIAS-ALZATE, A., J. D. SÁNCHEZ-LONDOÑO, S. BOTERO-CAÑOLA, AND J. F. GONZÁLEZ-MAYA. 2014. Recent confirmed records of the Oncilla (Leopardus tigrinus) in the department of Antioquia, Colombia. Mammalogy Notes 1:4–5.
- ARRUDA, D. M., C. E. G. R. SCHAEFER, R. S. FONSECA, R. R. C. SOLAR, AND E. I. FERNANDES-FILHO. 2018. Vegetation cover of Brazil in the last 21 ka: New insights into the Amazonian refugia and Pleistocenic arc hypotheses. Global Ecology and Biogeography 27:47–56.
- BAGLEY, J. C., AND J. B. JOHNSON. 2014. Phylogeography and biogeography of the lower Central American Neotropics: Diversification between two continents and between two seas. Biological Reviews 89:767–790.
- BARBER, X., D. CONESA, A. LÓPEZ-QUÍLEZ, A. MAYORAL, J. MORALES, AND A. BARBER. 2017. Bayesian hierarchical models for analysing the spatial distribution of bioclimatic indices. SORT 41:277–296.
- BARRANTES, G. 2009. The role of historical and local factors in determining species composition of the highland avifauna of Costa Rica and Western Panamá. Revista de Biologia Tropical 57:333–349.
- BEHLING, H. 2002. Carbon storage increases by major forest ecosystems in tropical South America since the Last Glacial Maximum and the early Holocene. Global and Planetary Change 33:107–116.
- BESNARD, A. G., I. LA JEUNESSE, O. PAYS, AND J. SECONDI. 2013. Topographic wetness index predicts the occurrence of bird species in floodplains. Diversity and Distributions 19:955–963.

BONILLA-SÁNCHEZ, A., D. A. GÓMEZ-RUÍZ, S. BOTERO-CAÑOLA, U. RENDÓN-JARAMILLO, E.

LEDESMA-CASTAÑEDA, AND S. SOLARI. 2020. Riqueza y monitoreo de mamíferos en áreas protegidas privadas en Antioquia, Colombia. Mastozoología Neotropical 27:001–016.

- BOUTIN, S., AND J. E. LANE. 2014. Climate change and mammals: Evolutionary versus plastic responses. Evolutionary Applications 7:29–41.
- BOWMAN, A., AND A. AZZALINI. 1997. Applied smoothing techniques for data analysis: The kernel approach with S-plus illustrations. Oxford University Press, New York.
- BOWMAN, A., AND A. AZZALINI. 2018. Package 'sm.' R package:1-74.
- BURNHAM, K. P., AND D. R. ANDERSON. 2002. Model Selection and Inference: A Practical Information-Theoretic Approach. Springer, New York.
- CAO, Y., R. E. DEWALT, J. L. ROBINSON, T. TWEDDALE, L. HINZ, AND M. PESSINO. 2013. Using Maxent to model the historic distributions of stonefly species in Illinois streams: The effects of regularization and threshold selections. Ecological Modelling 259:30–39.
- COBOS, M. E., A. TOWNSEND PETERSON, N. BARVE, AND L. OSORIO-OLVERA. 2019. Kuenm: An R package for detailed development of ecological niche models using Maxent. PeerJ 2019:1–15.
- EIZIRIK, E. 2012. A Molecular View on the Evolutionary History and Biogeography of Neotropical Carnivores (Mammalia, Carnivora). Pp. 123–142 in Bones, Clones, and Biomes: The History and Geography of Recent Neotropical Mammals (B. D. Patterson & L. P. Costa, eds.).
- ELITH, J., M. KEARNEY, AND S. PHILLIPS. 2010. The art of modelling range-shifting species. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 1:330–342.
- FAND, B. B., M. KUMAR, AND A. L. KAMBLE. 2014. Predicting the potential geographic distribution of cotton mealybug Phenacoccus solenopsis in India based on MAXENT ecological niche Model. Journal of Environmental Biology 35:973–982.
- FISHER, J. B., R. J. WHITTAKER, AND Y. MALHI. 2011. ET come home: Potential evapotranspiration in geographical ecology. Global Ecology and Biogeography 20:1–18.
- FITZPATRICK, M. C., N. J. GOTELLI, AND A. M. ELLISON. 2013. MaxEnt versus MaxLike: Empirical comparisons with ant species distributions. Ecosphere 4.
- GOND, V. ET AL. 2011. Broad-scale spatial pattern of forest landscape types in the Guiana Shield. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation 13:357–367.

GONZÁLEZ-MAYA, J. F., AND J. SCHIPPER. 2008. A High-elevation Report of Oncilla in

Mesoamerica. CatNews 49:33.

- GUEVARA, L., J. J. MORRONE, AND L. LEÓN-PANIAGUA. 2018. Spatial variability in species' potential distributions during the Last Glacial Maximum under different Global Circulation Models: Relevance in evolutionary biology. Journal of Zoological Systematics and Evolutionary Research 57:113–126.
- HAMILTON, S. K., S. J. SIPPEL, AND J. M. MELACK. 2004. Seasonal inundation patterns in two large savanna floodplains of South America: The Llanos de Moxos (Bolivia) and the Llanos del Orinoco (Venezuela and Colombia). Hydrological Processes 18:2103–2116.
- HENNING, I., AND D. HENNING. 1981. Potential Evapotranspiration in Mountain Geoecosystems of Different Altitudes and Latitudes 1:267–274.
- HIJMANS, R. J. ET AL. 2019. Package "raster" version 2.8-19. R package:1-249.
- HIRZEL, A. H., AND G. LE LAY. 2008. Habitat suitability modelling and niche theory. Journal of Applied Ecology 45:1372–1381.
- HUTCHINSON, G. 1957. Concluding remarks. Cold Springs Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology. Pp. 66–77 in Cold Springs Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology.
- ISLEBE, G. A., AND H. HOOGHIEMSTRA. 1997. Vegetation and climate history of montane Costa Rica since the last glacial. Quaternary Science Reviews 16:589–604.
- ISLEBE, G. A., H. HOOGHIEMSTRA, AND K. VAN DER BORG. 1995. A cooling event during the Younger Dryas Chron in Costa Rica. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 117:73–80.
- JĘDRZEJEWSKI, W. ET AL. 2017. Predicting carnivore distribution and extirpation rate based on human impacts and productivity factors; assessment of the state of jaguar (Panthera onca) in Venezuela. Biological Conservation 206:132–142.
- JOHNSON, W. E. ET AL. 1999. Disparate phylogeographic patterns of molecular genetic variation in four closely related South American small cat species. Molecular Ecology 8:S79–S94.
- JOHNSON, W. E. ET AL. 2006. The late miocene radiation of modern felidae: A genetic assessment. Science 311:73–77.
- KEARNEY, M., AND W. PORTER. 2009. Mechanistic niche modelling: Combining physiological and spatial data to predict species' ranges. Ecology Letters 12:334–350.

KITCHENER, A. C. ET AL. 2017. A revised taxonomy of the Felidae. The final report of the Cat

Classification Task Force of the IUCN/ SSC Cat Specialist Group. Cat News:80.

- LEVINSKY, I., F. SKOV, J. C. SVENNING, AND C. RAHBEK. 2007. Potential impacts of climate change on the distributions and diversity patterns of European mammals. Biodiversity and Conservation 16:3803–3816.
- LI, G., B. W. DAVIS, E. EIZIRIK, AND W. J. MURPHY. 2016. Phylogenomic evidence for ancient hybridization in the genomes of living cats (Felidae). Genome Research:1–11.
- LI, G., S. DU, AND K. GUO. 2015. Evaluation of limiting climatic factors and simulation of a climatically suitable habitat for Chinese sea buckthorn. PLoS ONE 10:1–18.
- LUNGU, M., L. PANAITESCU, AND S. NIȚĂ. 2011. Aridity, Climatic Risk Phenomenon in Dobrudja. Present Environment and Sustainable Development 5.
- MARMION, M., M. PARVIAINEN, M. LUOTO, R. K. HEIKKINEN, AND W. THUILLER. 2009. Evaluation of consensus methods in predictive species distribution modelling. Diversity and Distributions 15:59–69.
- MATHERI, J. R., AND G. A. YOSHIOKA. 1968. The role oof climate in the distribution of vegetation. Annals of the Association of American geographers 58:29–41.
- MILLER, P., W. LANIER, AND S. BRANDT. 2001. Using Growing Degree Days to Predict Plant Stages. Montana State University Extension Service 9:MT00103 AG 7/2001.
- MOORING, M. S., A. A. EPPERT, AND R. T. BOTTS. 2020. Natural Selection of Melanism in Costa Rican Jaguar and Oncilla: A Test of Gloger's Rule and the Temporal Segregation Hypothesis. Tropical Conservation Science 13.
- MUSCARELLA, R. ET AL. 2014. ENMeval: An R package for conducting spatially independent evaluations and estimating optimal model complexity for Maxent ecological niche models. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 5:1198–1205.
- MYERS, C. W., R. IBÁÑEZ D, AND J. E. CADLE. 2007. On the Uniquely Fragmented Distribution of a Rare Panamanian Snake, Dipsas nicholsi (Colubridae: Dipsadinae). American Museum Novitates 3554:1.
- NASCIMENTO, F. D. O., J. CHENG, AND A. FEIJÓ. 2020. Taxonomic revision of the pampas cat Leopardus colocola complex (Carnivora: Felidae): An integrative approach. Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society 191:575–611.
- NASCIMENTO, F. O., AND A. FEIJÓ. 2017. Taxonomic revision of the tigrina *Leopardus tigrinus* (Schreber, 1775) species group (Carnivora, Felidae). Papéis Avulsos de Zoologia 57.

- NASTOS, P. T., N. POLITI, AND J. KAPSOMENAKIS. 2013. Spatial and temporal variability of the Aridity Index in Greece. Atmospheric Research 119:140–152.
- NOWELL, K., AND P. JACKSON (EDS.). 1996. Wild Cats. Status Survey and Conservation Action Plan. IUCN/SSC Cat Specialist Group. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland.
- DE OLIVEIRA, T. G. 2004. The oncilla in Amazonia: unraveling a myth. Cat News 41:29–32.
- OLIVEIRA, T. G., T. TRIGO, T. TORTATO, A. PAVIOLO, A. BIANCHI, AND LEITE-PITMAN. 2016. Leopardus guttulus, Southern Tiger Cat. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species:1–14.
- PACHECO, L. F., J. F. GUERRA, S. L. DEEM, AND P. FRÍAS. 2001. Primer registro de *Leopardus tigrinus* (Shreber, 1775) en Bolivia. Ecología en Bolivia 36:75–78.
- PAYÁN-GARRIDO, E., AND J. F. GONZÁLEZ-MAYA. 2011. Distribución geográfica de la oncilla (Leopardus tigrinus) en Colombia e implicaciones para su conservación. Revista Latinoamericana de Conservación | Latin American Journal of Conservation 2:51–59.
- PAYAN, A., AND D. OLIVEIRA. 2016. *Leopardus tigrinus*, Northern Tiger Cat. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 8235.
- PAYÁN, E., AND C. SOTO. 2012. Los felinos de Colombia. Instituto de Investigaciones de Recursos Biológicos Alexander von Humboldt y Panthera Colombia.
- PEARSON, R. G., C. J. RAXWORTHY, M. NAKAMURA, AND A. TOWNSEND PETERSON. 2007. Predicting species distributions from small numbers of occurrence records: A test case using cryptic geckos in Madagascar. Journal of Biogeography 34:102–117.
- PETERSON, A. T., M. PAPEŞ, AND J. SOBERÓN. 2008. Rethinking receiver operating characteristic analysis applications in ecological niche modeling. Ecological Modelling 213:63–72.
- PETERSON, A. T., J. SOBERÓN, AND V. SÁNCHEZ-CORDERO. 1999. Conservatism of ecological niches in evolutionary time. Science 285:1265–1267.
- PHILLIPS, S. J. 2017. A Brief Tutorial on Maxent.
- PHILLIPS, S. J., AND M. DUDÍK. 2008. Modeling of species distributions with Maxent: New extensions and a comprehensive evaluation. Ecography 31:161–175.
- PILLCO HUARCAYA, R., C. BEIRNE, S. J. SERRANO ROJAS, AND A. WHITWORTH. 2019. Camera trapping reveals a diverse and unique high-elevation mammal community under threat. Oryx 54:901–908.

- PRĂVĂLIE, R. 2016. Drylands extent and environmental issues. A global approach. Earth-Science Reviews 161:259–278.
- QIAO, H., A. T. PETERSON, L. P. CAMPBELL, J. SOBERÓN, L. JI, AND L. E. ESCOBAR. 2016. NicheA: creating virtual species and ecological niches in multivariate environmental scenarios. Ecography 39:805–813.
- QIN, C. Z. ET AL. 2011. An approach to computing topographic wetness index based on maximum downslope gradient. Precision Agriculture 12:32–43.
- QUINTANA, C., R. T. PENNINGTON, C. ULLOA-ULLOA, AND H. BALSLEV. 2017. Biogeographic Barriers in the Andes: Is the Amotape—Huancabamba Zone a Dispersal Barrier for Dry Forest Plants? Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden 102:542–550.
- R CORE TEAM. 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- RAMÍREZ-BARAHONA, S., AND L. E. EGUIARTE. 2013. The role of glacial cycles in promoting genetic diversity in the Neotropics: The case of cloud forests during the Last Glacial Maximum. Ecology and Evolution 3:725–738.
- RIVAS-MARTÍNEZ, S. 2004. Global Bioclimatics (Clasificacion Bioclimatica de la Tierra). http://www.globalbioclimatics.org/book/bioc/global_bioclimatics_0.htm.
- RÖDDER, D., AND J. O. ENGLER. 2011. Quantitative metrics of overlaps in Grinnellian niches: Advances and possible drawbacks. Global Ecology and Biogeography 20:915–927.
- RODGERS, T. W., AND K. M. KAPHEIM. 2017. A High-Elevation Record of the Little Spotted Cat (*Leopardus tigrinus oncilla*) from Western Panama. Southwestern Naturalist 62:225–227.
- RODRÍGUEZ, J. P., AND F. ROJAS-SUAREZ. 2008. Libro Rojo de la fauna venezolana. Tercera. Provita y Shell Venezuela, Caracas, Venezuela.
- SAKAMOTO, M., AND M. RUTA. 2012. Convergence and divergence in the evolution of cat skulls: Temporal and spatial patterns of morphological diversity. PLoS ONE 7.
- SANDERSON, J. G., AND P. WATSON. 2011. Small Wild Cats. The Animal Answer Guide. The Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, USA.

SARMIENTO, G. 1984. The ecology of neotropical savannas. Harvard University Press.

SARTOR, C. C. ET AL. 2021. The role of the environment in the spatial dynamics of an extensive hybrid zone between two neotropical cats. Journal of Evolutionary Biology:1–14.

- SAVAGE, J. M. 1996. The Origins and History of the Central American Herpetofauna. American Society of Ichthyologists and Herpetologists (ASIH) 1966:719–766.
- SCHEFF, J., AND D. M. W. FRIERSON. 2014. Scaling potential evapotranspiration with greenhouse warming. Journal of Climate 27:1539–1558.
- SERFOR. 2018. Libro Rojo de la Fauna Silvestre Amenazada Del Perú. Primera. SERFOR (Servicio Nacional Forestal y de Fauna Silvestre), Lima, Perú.
- SICURO, F. L. 2011. Evolutionary trends on extant cat skull morphology (Carnivora: Felidae): A three-dimensional geometrical approach. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 103:176– 190.
- SILVA, C., F. LEIVA, AND J. LASTRA. 2019. Predicting the current and future suitable habitat distributions of the anchovy (Engraulis ringens) using the Maxent model in the coastal areas off central-northern Chile. Fisheries Oceanography 28:171–182.
- SINHA, N., AND K. PATHAK. 2011. Analysis of rugosity in a hilly terrain with GIS and its effect on surface runoff.
- SOBEK-SWANT, S., D. A. KLUZA, K. CUDDINGTON, AND D. B. LYONS. 2012. Potential distribution of emerald ash borer: What can we learn from ecological niche models using Maxent and GARP? Forest Ecology and Management 281:23–31.
- SOBERÓN, J., AND M. NAKAMURA. 2009. Niches and distributional areas: Concepts, methods, and assumptions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106:19644–19650.
- SOHOULANDE DJEBOU, D. C., V. P. SINGH, AND O. W. FRAUENFELD. 2015. Vegetation response to precipitation across the aridity gradient of the southwestern United states. Journal of Arid Environments 115:35–43.
- SUNQUIST, M., AND F. SUNQUIST. 2002. Wild Cats of the World. University of Chicago Press, Chicago and London.
- SUNQUIST, M., AND F. SUNQUIST. 2009. Handbook of the Mammals of the World. Volume 1: Carnivores. Lynx Editions, Barcelona, Spain.
- THORNTHWAITE, C. W. 1948. An Approach Toward a Rational Classification of Climate. Geographical Review 38:55–94.
- TIRIRA, D. 2001. Libro rojo de los mamíferos del Ecuador. SIMBIOE/EcoCiencia/Ministerio del Ambiente/IUCN, Quito.

- TITLE, P. O., AND J. B. BEMMELS. 2018. ENVIREM: an expanded set of bioclimatic and topographic variables increases flexibility and improves performance of ecological niche modeling. Ecography 41:291–307.
- TOCCHIO, L. J., R. GURGEL-GONÇALVES, L. E. ESCOBAR, AND A. T. PETERSON. 2015. Niche similarities among white-eared opossums (mammalia, didelphidae): Is ecological niche modelling relevant to setting species limits? Zoologica Scripta 44:1–10.
- TÖKÖLYI, J., J. SCHMIDT, AND Z. BARTA. 2014. Climate and mammalian life histories. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 111:719–736.
- TRIGO, T. C. ET AL. 2008. Inter-species hybridization among Neotropical cats of the genus Leopardus, and evidence for an introgressive hybrid zone between L. geoffroyi and L. tigrinus in southern Brazil. Molecular Ecology 17:4317–4333.
- TRIGO, T. C. ET AL. 2013. Molecular data reveal complex hybridization and a cryptic species of Neotropical wild cat. Current Biology 23:2528–2533.
- VALENCIA, B. G., F. MATTHEWS-BIRD, D. H. URREGO, J. J. WILLIAMS, W. D. GOSLING, AND M. BUSH. 2016. Andean microrefugia: testing the Holocene to predict the Anthropocene. The New phytologist 212:510–522.
- VÖRÖSMARTY, C. J., E. M. DOUGLAS, P. A. GREEN, AND C. REVENGA. 2005. Geospatial indicators of emerging water stress: An application to Africa. Ambio 34:230–236.
- WARREN, D. L., AND S. N. SEIFERT. 2011. Ecological niche modeling in Maxent: The importance of model complexity and the performance of model selection criteria. Ecological Applications 21:335–342.
- WEIGEND, M. 2002. Additional observations on the biogeography of the Amotape-Huancabamba zone in Northern Peru: Defining the South-Eastern limits. The Botanical Review 68:38–54.
- WEIR, J. T. 2009. Implications of genetk differentiation in neotropical montane forest birds. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden 96:410–433.
- WERNECK, F. P., G. C. COSTA, G. R. COLLI, D. E. PRADO, AND J. W. SITES. 2011. Revisiting the historical distribution of Seasonally Dry Tropical Forests: New insights based on palaeodistribution modelling and palynological evidencege. Global Ecology and Biogeography 20:272–288.
- WIENS, J. J., AND C. H. GRAHAM. 2005. Niche Conservatism: Integrating Evolution, Ecology, and Conservation Biology. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 36:519–539.

- WOZENCRAFT, W. C. 2005. Order Carnivora. Pp. 532–628 in Mammal species of the world: a taxonomic and geographic reference.
- ZHAO, W., X. YU, Y. LIU, L. XU, Z. CHEN, AND S. LI. 2021. Distinct vegetation response to drying and wetting trends across an aridity threshold. Environmental Research Communications 3:025002.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

Ecological niche modelling results

Modelling of the Leopardus tigrinus complex as a whole

For this 'classical' version of the *L. tigrinus* complex, (*sensu* Jonhson et al. 1999) including what is now recognized as *L. guttulus* (see **Figure 1A**), we obtained 775 records, of which 477 were retained after the filtering. We constructed four record sets (which retained the maximum number of records) and evaluated two variable sets for each record set. All selected models comply with the omission rate and the AIC criteria (**Table S1**). For the *L. tigrinus* complex *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) we obtained 625 records, but only 270 were retained after filtering. The number of variable sets was different for each record set, ranging from 8 to 32 variable sets, and all selected models complied with the AIC and omission criteria (**Table S2**).

The variables with the highest permutation importance in the selected models for L. tigrinus complex, sensu Jonhson et al. (1999) were annual potential evapotranspiration, topographic wetness index, and potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter (**Table S3**). Annual potential evapotranspiration and topographic wetness index, also had high permutation importance for L. tigrinus complex sensu Kitchener et al (2017) in addition to aridity index, potential evapotranspiration in the warmest quarter, climatic moisture index, maximum temperature in the coldest month and Continentality (Table S4). In both approaches all these variables had a negative tendency in the response curve, where low values had the highest habitat suitability probability. Thus, for both approaches of L. tigrinus complex, areas with values of annual potential evapotranspiration between 600 and 1000 mm/year, and topographic wetness index reached between 6 and 7, seems to have high suitability probability. The L. tigrinus complex, sensu Jonhson et al. (1999) models predict as suitable areas with potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter between 35 and 60 mm/month. On the other hand, for The L. tigrinus complex, sensu Kitchener et al. (2017) models, the optimal ranges for the other variables are aridity index around 70-100, potential evapotranspiration in the warmest quarter between 40-100 mm/month, climatic moisture index among -1.2 and -1.0, maximum temperature in the coldest month between 0-20°C, and for Continentality between -1.0 and 0. These patterns were kept for all response curves in all selected models (Figure S3 and Figure S4)

Both models for the present scenario predict the Cordillera Talamanca and the Andean regions in Colombia, Ecuador, Bolivia, and Argentina as highly suitable for the species, as well as the Atlantic Forest and a small portion of the Caatinga biomes in Brazil. However, when are not included the *L. guttulus* records the predictions had a marked absence of the Atlantic Forest as suitable habitat for the complex. Furthermore, much of the extension of the Caatinga and Cerrado biomes are suggested as suitable. The Guiana Shield presents small patches of potential distribution for the complex without connectivity with the Andean region or the Caatinga and Cerrado biomes in Brazil (**Figure 5** and **Figure S2**). In both approaches, the predictions made for the mid-Holocene and LGM are very similar to the present predictions, with expansion in some regions (**Figure 5** and **Figure S2**). The projections also suggested the south cone of South America as suitable for the complex distribution, but the extrapolation risk analysis suggested that this area is out of the calibration range (**Figure S5** and **Figure S6**), so it was not considered. Furthermore, it is known that the *L. tigrinus* complex does not occur in that region of the continent.

Leopardus guttulus

For this species, we obtained 347 records and retained 208 after filtering. In this case, four record sets were generated because only them retained the maximum record number. For each record set were evaluated 10 variable sets, except for the record set 4, for which were evaluated six. However, the selected models from two of four record sets did not comply with the omission rate criterion (<5%, **Table S5**). To determine if the models result of these record set, generate dissimilar predictions that could be change the results, and if it was necessary to exclude these record set models of analysis, we were made a correlation and overlap analysis, using the Pearson coefficient with the R packages "raster" and "ENMeval", respectively. This analysis was made comparing the final consensus when the models from these record sets were included and excluded. The results of this analysis suggested that the models from these record sets models despite breaking the omission rate criterion, do not have a notable effect in the final consensus (**Table S6**), therefore, it was considered the consensus with the models from record set 1 for the results and analysis of this group.

In the selected models, the variables with higher permutation importance were potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter, growing degree days 0 and 5, and annual potential evapotranspiration (**Table S7**). The optimal range of potential evapotranspiration in the coldest

quarter for *L. guttulus* ranging between 40 and 60 mm/month. The optimal range of growing degree days 0 and 5 was between 0.5 and 0.7×10^5 , and for annual potential evapotranspiration the optimal range for *L. guttulus* was between 1000 and 1200 mm/year. These tendencies of response curves were very similar for all models, with small changes in the curve form (**Figure S7**). For the present projection, the models predict high suitability in the Atlantic Forest biome, in southern Brazil. Still, it predicts as suitable habitat the Andean region in Colombia, Ecuador, Peru, Bolivia, Argentina and Chile, and Cordillera Talamanca in Costa Rica and Panamá. This pattern is similar for the mid-Holocene, and the LGM projections, but in this last period the areas are broader than the present (**Figure S8**). Nevertheless, all predictions have a high extrapolation risk in areas out of the center and southern Brazil, mainly (**Figure S9**).

Leopardus tigrinus (L. tigrinus (m))

For the *Leopardus tigrinus* proposed based in morphology (*L. tigrinus* (m)), we obtained 229 records but only 87 were retained after filtering. Further, only three record sets were constructed because they retained the maximum number of records. For the first record set, four variables were evaluated, and for the second and third, eight were evaluated. All selected models comply with the omission rate and AIC criterion (**Table S8**). The variables with more permutation importance in these models were potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter, maximum temperature in the coldest month, and potential evapotranspiration seasonality (**Table S9**). These variables showed a response curve with negative tendency, being the lowest values the optimal range for the species. The optimal ranges to potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter and maximum temperature in the coldest month were the same that reported previously (PCQ = 35-60 mm/month, MTC = 0-20°C). For potential evapotranspiration seasonality the optimal range was between 0 - 500 mm/month. This tendency was found in all response curves (**Figure S10**).

The present projection suggests the whole Andean region (Colombian, Ecuadorian, Peruvian, and Bolivian) as potential for the species distribution. In the Guiana Shield is suggested small patches being broader in the ETSS threshold map than MTSS (**Figure S11**). Much of the extension of Atlantic Forest is predicted as potential for the species despite this model not including the *L. guttulus* occurrences. For the interglacial period and last glacial maximum, the binary maps suggest a broader distribution in the past than in the present, particularly in the Andean region and in the Guianas Shield in the mid-Holocene. The Andean distribution does not change

notably, but the areas in the Guiana Shield and northeastern of Brazil had a high connectivity, in the ETSS threshold map, forming an only patch of habitat suitable in this time, contrary to the observed in the present. Further, the Llanos neither were habitat suitable for the species in this period. The Amazon region seems to be threshold dependent, so with the ETSS threshold were considered some areas of this region as suitable, but with the MTSS threshold do not have occurrence prediction in these areas (**Figure S11**). However, this projection must be taken in account with precaution, because the risk extrapolation analysis shows this area as out of the calibration range for both present and past (**Figure S12**).

<u>Geographic units identified within L. tigrinus (m) based on molecular data</u> Central American tigrina (C. Am. tigrina)

For this group, 74 records were obtained, but only 12 were retained after the filter. Three variable sets were evaluated for the record set 1, one variable set for the record sets 2, 3 and 4; and two for the record set 5 (**Table S10**). In all selected models the variable with higher permutation importance was topographic wetness index (**Table S11**), with the optimal range found between 6 and 7. This tendency was found in the five response curves, with some variations (**Figure S13**). The geographical predictions for the three time periods were very similar and suggest the existence of suitable habitat exclusively in highland areas (**Figure S14**). Andean regions of Colombia, Ecuador, Perú and Central America are considered without extrapolation risk, while projections in the southern Andean region must be taken in account with caution (**Figure S15**).

Northern Andean tigrina (N. Andean tigrina)

For this genetic group, 90 records were obtained and 40 were retained after the filter. For each record set we evaluated between six and eight variable sets. However, the selected models from record set 4 did not comply with the omission criterion (**Table S12**). So, we made the correlation and overlap analysis between the final consensus generated with and without that record set. This analysis suggested that there are no significant differences between the final consensus when the selected models from record set 4 are included or excluded (**Table S13**). Thus, we considered the final consensus with these selected models. The model's results showed that the variables with more permutation importance were minimum temperature in the warmest month, growing degree days 0, thermicity and topographic wetness index (**Table S14**). However, the

optimal range for minimum temperature in the warmest month and thermicity was different in each record set model. For example, for minimum temperature in the warmest month the optimal range found for record set 1 models was between -5 and 5°C, whereas for the record set 2 models was between 5 and 10°C, on the other hand, for record set 3 models, was between 2.5 and 7.5 °C. In the case of thermicity, for the record set 1 the optimal range is between -100 and 100 °C, and in the record set 2 is between 100 and 200. For growing degree days 0 all the curves showed the same tendency, with the optimal range in the lowest values between 0.0 and 0.4 x 10^5 , and for topographic wetness index the optimal range is between 6 and 7 (**Figure S16**).

The threshold maps for the present showed potential distribution in highlands across the Andean region of Colombia, Ecuador, and Peru and in Cordillera Talamanca in Central America, and discontinuous areas in the Panamá Center. The potential distribution also included a few patches in the Guiana Shield and in the Atlantic Forest biome in Brazil. However, the patch size in these areas is smaller in the ETSS than in the MTSS threshold map (**Figure S17**). The mid-Holocene predictions present the same patterns than the present, with greater connectivity between the Atlantic Forest and the Pampa biome, but only in the MTSS threshold map. The highlands with high habitat suitability probability were also predicted in the LGM, but the threshold maps showed a broader potential distribution. The predictions made in the southern continent (from southern Amazon to southern Chile and Argentina) must be taken in account with caution, because the southern continent presents extrapolation risk (**Figure S18**).

Southern Andean tigrina (S. Andean tigrina)

For this genetic group, we obtained 18 records and 15 were retained after the filtering. For each record set we evaluated between two and six variables set (**Table S15**). The variables with more permutation importance in the selected models were growing degree days 5, topographic wetness index, thermicity and minimum temperature in the warmest month (**Table S16**). The optimal range of growing degree days 5 for this group is between 0.7 and 0.9x10⁵, for topographic wetness index the optimal range is between 6 and 7 as in other models, thermicity is around 500 °C, and for minimum temperature in the warmest month is around 15°C. However, the suitability probability for minimum temperature in the warmest month and thermicity is not high, even in the optimal range (**Figure S19**). The geographic predictions showed a restricted highland distribution, but with a small projection in the Atlantic Forest. These predictions are very similar between the

three time periods modeled, with a little expansion of the distribution in the LGM (**Figure S20**). In general terms, the projections had low extrapolation risk, only the Andean region in Colombia and Ecuador presented values for potential evapotranspiration seasonality out of calibration range. The other regions with extrapolation risk were not predicted as potential or suitable for the species (**Figure S21**: Extrapolation risk for S. Andean tigrina models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. **A.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 1, **B.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 2, and **C.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 3.).

Northeastern Brazilian tigrina or L. emiliae (NE tigrina)

For this unit, 198 records were obtained but 162 were retained after filtering. The number of variable sets evaluated for each record set was variable, ranging between 10 and 18 variable sets. All selected models complied with the omission rate and AIC criterion, except the selected from record set 1, that had an omission rate of 5.8% (Table S17). The correlation and overlap analysis suggested that the models from set 1 models in spite of breaking the omission rate criterion, do not have a notable effect in the final consensus (Table S18), therefore, it was considered the consensus with the models from record set 1 for the results and analysis of this group. The variables with more permutation importance were annual potential evapotranspiration, climatic moisture index and potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter (Table S19). annual potential evapotranspiration and climatic moisture index showed a response curve with negative tendency, as in previous models, with the optimal range in the lowest values (annual potential evapotranspiration = 1150 - 1300 mm/year; climatic moisture index = -0.7 to -0.4). On the other hand, potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter had a response curve with a positive tendency, with the optimal range between 180-190 mm/month. This tendency was found in all response curves, except for annual potential evapotranspiration in Set1 QH 0.5, with the record set 4 (Figure S22).

The binary maps for the present projection presented broader suitable patches in these same areas but with small patches in the Cerrado biome in Brazil, and in the Guiana Shield, connecting with the Caatinga biome. This pattern is very similar for the two threshold maps. The predictions for the mid-Holocene and LGM presented the same pattern than the present projection. For the LGM, particularly, it was not demonstrated the patches that connect the Guianas Shield with northeastern Brazil (**Figure S23**). Predictions made in the Andean region and southern continent must be taken in account with caution because these areas had the highest extrapolation risk (**Figure S24**).

Exploratory modelling for the Guiana Shield

Guiana Shield strict (GSstrict)

For this scenario, 20 records were obtained and 19 were retained after the filter. As the global models only selected one variable, all variable sets were evaluated for all record sets (**Table S20**). Furthermore, the best models selected with AIC delta criterion had low AUC_{test} values (< 0.5), so, for this scenario only, the best models of each variable set were selected with the highest AUC_{test} values. The selected models also presented a high number of parameters and AUC_{test} values between 0.66 and 0.68, demonstrating the low reliability of the model (**Table S20**). However, due to the importance of the Guiana Shield comparison, we still presented the results for these models, in which the variables with higher permutation importance were aridity index, Continentality, growing degree days 5, potential evapotranspiration in the driest and coldest quarter, climatic moisture index (**Table S21**). Although none of the response curves showed a clear tendency, each one presented a singular pattern that was maintained in all selected models (**Figure S25**).

The predictions did not show a pattern of potential distribution. The binary maps showed as suitable areas small patches in the Guianas Shield that do not include all records and predicted a potential for the species in the Atlantic Forest, southern Cerrado biome, part of Pampa biome, part of Amazon region and other patches without any pattern. Furthermore, the ETSS threshold included areas broader than the MTSS threshold (**Figure S26**). For the mid-Holocene, binary maps included broad areas in the center of the Amazonian region, but the areas predicted in the Guiana Shield are broader than the present. For LGM, the predictions are like the mid-Holocene predictions, with some patches broader (**Figure S26**). These models presented high extrapolation risk in the areas south of the Amazon region, so the predictions made in this area can be unreliable (**Figure S27**). However, the response curves calculated for the variables and the number of

parameters included in the selected models, in addition to the AUC_{test} values, suggest that these models may have produced unrealistic predictions.

Guiana Shield including records from Amazon biome in Brazil (GSAmaz)

For this scenario, 45 records were obtained, and 41 were retained after the filter. The two records out of calibration area (Figure 3), were considered very extreme and was not consider for the analysis. For each record set we evaluated among two and six variable sets. However, the selected models from record set 1 and 3 had a high omission rate (>5%, Table S22), so we made a correlation and overlap analysis between the consensus calculated with and without these selected models. The results showed a high correlation and overlap values, so we used the consensus calculated with the selected models from record set 1 and 3 (Table S23). The variables with more permutation importance were aridity index, climatic moisture index, potential evapotranspiration in the coldest and driest quarter, Continentality, and topographic wetness index (Table S24). For aridity index and topographic wetness index, the records from GSAmaz showed an optimal range in the highest values of these variables, ranging between 90-100, and between 15-16, respectively. For potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter and Continentality, the optimal range is in lowest values ranging between 80-100 mm/month, and 0.3-0.5 respectively. For climatic moisture index the optimal range is between -0.1 and 0.1 with non-optimal ranges in highest and lowest values. Finally, potential evapotranspiration in the driest quarter presented a quasi-straight line across to the whole range. However, for the last two variables, the optimal range had intermediate values of suitability probability. These variables follow these same tendencies in all selected models (Figure S28).

The predictions for the present showed small patches in the Guianas Shield, with small areas connecting these patches with broad area in the northern Cerrado and southern Amazonian biome in Brazil, and the northern Caatinga. Still, this prediction suggested the Llanos as suitable for the species. For the mid-Holocene the predictions are limited to the Llanos and Panama center with small patches in the Cerrado biome. For the LGM, the predictions in the Llanos are maintained, and a small patch in the Guianas Shield, in addition to a broad patch between southern amazon (in Brazil), northern Cerrado and western Caatinga (**Figure S29**). However, according to the extrapolation risk the areas in the Cerrado biome must be taken in account with caution as they have high extrapolation risk (**Figure S30**).

Amazon biome in Brazil (Amaz)

For this scenario 25 records were obtained and 22 were retained after filtering. For each record set we evaluated between four and six variable sets, and the selected models had AUC_{test} values between 0.6944 and 0.7245. In these models the variables with more permutation importance were potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter and thermicity (**Table S26**). The potential evapotranspiration in the coldest quarter curve showed a negative tendency, with the optimal range between 112 and 120 mm/month, whereas the thermicity curve showed a positive tendency with the optimal range between 740 and 760 °C. This optimal range was found for all selected models that had thermicity as the most important variable (**Figure S31**). The predictions suggested the central Amazon Forest and lowlands in northern Colombia as suitable for the species (**Figure S32**). These areas do not present extrapolation risk (**Figure S33**). However, these models did not predict suitable areas in the past time periods and consequently, they cannot predict possible distributions in the past.

NE tigrina plus records from the Amazon biome in Brazil (NE tigrina +Amaz)

For this scenario 224 records were obtained and 183 were retained after the filter. Between eight and 16 variable sets were evaluated for each record set. All selected models comply with the omission and AIC criterion (**Table S27**). In these models, the variables with more permutation importance were potential evapotranspiration coldest quarter and climatic moisture index (**Table S28**). Both variables showed a negative tendency, with the optimal range in the lowest values. The optimal range for potential evapotranspiration coldest quarter is between 70 and 80 mm/month. For climatic moisture index, the optimal range is between -0.9 and -0.8. These optimal ranges are the same in all response curves for these variables (**Figure S34**). The predictions were very similar, but broader than the NE tigrina models, including a small part of the Cerrado biome. In the past periods, the potential distribution seems to be little reduced (**Figure S35**). The predictions showed a low extrapolation risk for all time periods (**Figure S36**).

Supplementary Tables

Table S1: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of *Leopardus* tigrinus sensu Johnson et al. (1999). Numbers in bold indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

									Vari	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
1	1	Х	х	х	х				Х	х		х				х		LQ	1.5	4.3	12
1	2	Х	Х	Х	х	Х				х		Х				Х					
\mathbf{r}	1	х	х	х	х				х	х	х	х				Х					
Z	2	х	х	х	х	Х				х	х	х				х		LQ	0.5	4.2	18
2	1	Х	Х	х					Х	х						Х		L	4	4.3	6
3	2	х	х	х			х			х						Х		L	0.5	4.3	6
4	1	Х	Х	х	Х				Х	х			х			Х					
4	2	х	х	х	х		х			х			х			х		QH	3.5	4.2	42

									Varia	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	τι.	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	1	х	х	х	х		х	х			х		х			Х		LQ	5	3.1	15
	2		х	Х	х		Х	х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
	3	х	х	х	х	х		х			х		х			Х					
	4		х	Х	Х	Х		х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
	5	Х	х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х			Х			Х					
	6		х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х		Х	Х			Х					
	7	Х	х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х			Х			Х					
1	8		х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х	Х			Х					
1	9	Х	х	Х			Х	Х			Х		Х	Х		Х		LQ	0.5	3.1	16
	10		Х	Х			Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		QH	3.5	4.7	20
	11	х	Х	х		Х		Х			Х		Х	Х		Х					
	12		Х	х		Х		Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		LQ	0.5	3.1	15
	13	х	Х	х			Х	Х		х			Х	Х		Х					
	14		Х	х			Х	Х		х		Х	Х	Х		Х					
	15	х	х	Х		Х		Х		х			Х	Х		Х					
	16		Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х	Х	Х		Х					
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х			Х		Х			Х					
	2		Х	Х	Х		Х	Х			Х	Х	Х			Х		LQ	0.5	4.7	14
	3	х	х	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х		Х			Х					
	4		х	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
	5	х	х	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х		Х			Х					
	6		х	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х	Х	Х			Х					
	7	х	Х	х	Х			Х			Х		Х		Х	Х					
	8		Х	х	Х			Х			Х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
2	9	х	Х	х	Х		Х			х			Х			Х					
2	10		х	Х	Х		Х			х		Х	Х			Х					
	11	х	х	Х	Х	Х				х			Х			Х					
	12		х	Х	Х	Х				х		Х	Х			Х					
	13	х	х	х	Х				Х	х			х			Х					
	14		х	х	Х				Х	х		Х	х			Х					
	15	х	х	х	х					х			Х		Х	Х					
	16		х	х	х					х		Х	Х		Х	Х					
	17	Х	х	х			Х	х			Х		Х	Х		Х					
	18		х	х			х	х			х	Х	Х	Х		х		LQ	0.5	4.7	14

Table S2: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of *Leopardus tigrinus sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017). The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

									Vari	ables								Sel	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	19	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х			Х		Х	Х		Х					
	20		х	х		Х		Х			Х	Х	Х	х		Х					
	21	Х	х	х				Х	Х		Х		Х	х		Х					
	22		Х	Х				Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	23	х	Х	Х				Х			Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
	24		х	х				Х			х	х	Х	х	х	х					
	25	х	Х	х			Х			х			х	х		х					
	26		Х	Х			Х			Х		Х	Х	х		х					
	27	х	Х	Х		Х				Х			Х	х		х					
	28		Х	Х		Х				Х		Х	Х	х		х					
	29	х	Х	Х					Х	Х			Х	х		х					
	30		Х	х					х	х		х	Х	Х		Х					
	31	х	Х	Х						Х			Х	Х	Х	Х					
	32		х	Х						Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					
	1		Х	Х	Х		Х	Х			Х		Х			Х					
	2		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х		Х			Х					
	3		Х	Х	Х			Х			Х		Х		Х	Х					
	4		Х	Х	Х		Х			Х			Х			Х					
	5		Х	х	Х	Х				х			Х			Х					
3	6		Х	Х	Х					Х			Х		Х	Х					
5	7		Х	Х			Х	Х			Х		Х	Х		Х		QH	4	4.4	20
	8		Х	Х		Х		Х			Х		Х	Х		Х					
	9		Х	Х				Х			Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
	10		Х	Х			Х			Х			Х	Х		Х					
	11		Х	Х		Х				Х			Х	Х		Х					
	12		Х	Х						Х			Х	Х	Х	Х					
	1	х		х	х		х	х			х		х			х		L	0.5	3	8
																		L	1	3	8
	2			х	х		Х	Х			х	х	х			х		L	0.5	1.5	8
	_																	L	1	1.5	8
	3	Х		Х	Х			Х	Х		Х		Х			Х					
4	4			Х	Х			Х	Х		Х	Х	Х			Х					
																		L	0.5	3	6
	5	x		x	x		x			х			х			x		L	1	3	6
	-	-		-	-		-			-			-			-		L	1.5	3	6
																		L	2	3	6
	6			х	Х		Х			Х		х	Х			Х		L	0.5	3	6

									Vari	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		L	1	3	6
																		L	1.5	4.5	6
	7	x		x	x				x	x			x			x		L	0.5	3	6
	'	л		л	л				л	л			л			л		L	1	3	6
	8			Х	Х				Х	х		Х	Х			Х		L	1	3	6
	9	Х		Х			Х	Х			Х		Х	Х		Х					
	10			Х			Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		QH	3.5	4.7	20
	11	Х		Х				Х	Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	12			Х				Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		LQ	0.5	3.1	15
	13	Х		Х			Х			х			Х	Х		Х					
	14			Х			Х			х		Х	Х	Х		Х					
	15	х		х					Х	Х			х	х		Х					
	16			Х					Х	Х		Х	Х	Х		Х					
	1		Х	Х	Х		Х				Х	Х	Х			Х		LQ	0.5	4.5	15
	2		Х	Х	Х				Х		Х	Х	Х			Х		LQ	0.5	4.5	12
	3		Х	х	Х		Х			Х		Х	Х			Х					
5	4		Х	Х	Х				Х	х		Х	Х			Х					
5	5		х	х			х				х	х	х	х		х					
	6		х	х					Х		Х	х	х	х		Х					
	7		Х	х			Х			Х		х	Х	Х		х					
	8		Х	х					Х	Х		Х	Х	Х		Х					

Table S3: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of *Leopardus* tigrinus sensu Johnson et al. (1999). NA indicates that these variables were not included in the variable sets.

Record Set	Variable Set	РСQ	TopoWet	MTW	GDD0	GDD5	CMI	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	PWQ	Continental	РDQ	PWeQ
1	Set 1 LQ 1.5	7.2	21	12	NA	NA	11	40	6.2	0.2	1.6	NA	NA
2	Set 2 LQ 0.5	7.7	16	NA	9.7	NA	6.6	46	5.5	3.4	3.2	1.5	NA
2	Set 1 L 4	19	41	13	NA	NA	5.6	19	3.4	NA	NA	NA	NA
3	Set 2 L 0.5	40	29	NA	NA	9.2	2.2	15	4.6	NA	NA	NA	NA
4	Set 2 QH 3.5	28	19	NA	17	NA	7.4	14	11	NA	NA	NA	0.3

Table S4: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of *Leopardus* tigrinus sensu Kitchener et al. (2017). NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record Set	Variable Set	Continentality	PDQ	MTC	GDD5	AnnualPET	TopoWet	CMI	PWeQ	AridityIndex	PSeasonality	PWQ	GDD0	PCQ	MTW
	Set 1 LQ 0.5	4.2	13.1	6.1	10.8	26.6	14.5	17.4	0.8	6.5	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 9 LQ 0.5	NA	17.2	5.7	10.8	27.4	10.9	18.5	2.4	2	5.1	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 10 QH 3.5	NA	11.7	5.4	11.5	NA	13.3	15.2	2.1	21.1	2.1	17.5	NA	NA	NA
	Set 12 LQ 0.5	NA	11.6	15.3	NA	NA	14.1	13.4	0.7	8.4	2.1	23.8	10.6	NA	NA
C	Set 2 LQ 0.5	1.7	12.9	12.7	11	NA	9.3	13.7	1.6	8.3	NA	28.8	NA	NA	NA
2	Set 18 LQ 0.5	NA	12.4	7.2	11.1	NA	18.4	20.9	1.2	3.1	2.3	23.6	NA	NA	NA
3	Set 7 QH 4	NA	2	5.3	12.4	NA	22.6	15.1	19.1	20.6	3	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 L 0.5	11.4	5.3	23.2	10.3	7.2	15.3	26.2	1.1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 L 1	11.9	9.8	12.4	10.6	10.7	13.3	28	3.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 L 0.5	12.9	7	24.4	8.9	NA	14	25	1.9	NA	NA	5.8	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 L 1	5.7	6.2	26	14.5	NA	16.9	21.9	2.6	NA	NA	6.3	NA	NA	NA
	Set 5 L 0.5	22.4	NA	NA	11.3	2	13.9	28.3	6	NA	NA	NA	NA	16.1	NA
	Set 5 L 1	15.5	NA	NA	11.7	3.6	17.9	29.1	8.9	NA	NA	NA	NA	13.2	NA
4	Set 5 L 1.5	18.7	NA	NA	12.7	5.2	15.7	32.3	5.2	NA	NA	NA	NA	10.2	NA
4	Set 5 L 2	16.4	NA	NA	15.6	1.9	18.1	26.2	12.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	9.5	NA
	Set 6 L 0.5	23	NA	NA	11.6	NA	18	23.6	7.8	NA	NA	1.3	NA	14.7	NA
	Set 6 L 1	15.1	NA	NA	13.7	NA	20.5	30	8.5	NA	NA	1.2	NA	11	NA
	Set 6 L 1.5	15.5	NA	NA	11.8	NA	20.7	31.3	9.5	NA	NA	4.5	NA	6.8	NA
	Set 7 L 0.5	18.7	NA	NA	NA	5.4	18.1	28	7.1	NA	NA	NA	NA	16.2	6.5
	Set 7 L 1	19.8	NA	NA	NA	3.4	21.7	33.6	6.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.9	10.2
	Set 8 L 1	14	NA	NA	NA	NA	24.4	32.7	8.2	NA	NA	1.2	NA	9.6	9.9
5	Set 1 LQ 0.5	4.1	13.4	NA	9.8	NA	13.7	16.8	1.1	6.3	NA	34.7	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 0.5	3.8	15.2	NA	NA	NA	13.5	18.1	1.4	6.6	NA	32	NA	NA	9.3

									Vari	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	1			х		Х			Х	х	х		х			Х					
	2			Х			Х		Х	Х	Х		Х			Х					
	3			Х					Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х		LQ	1.5	5.9	9
	4	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х			Х		Х		Х			Х					
1	5	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х			Х					
1	6	Х	Х	Х	Х				Х		Х		Х		Х	Х					
	7	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	8	Х	Х	Х			Х		Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	9	х	Х	Х					Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
	10			Х				Х	Х		Х		Х			Х					
	1					Х			Х	Х						Х					
	2						Х		X	X						X					
	3								Х	Х					Х	Х		0	0.5	5 0	~
	4	х			х	х			х							х		Q O	0.5	5.8 5.8	5 4
																		$\tilde{0}$	05	5.8	5
2	5	х			х		Х		Х							Х		Q	1	5.8	4
	6	х			Х				Х						х	Х					
	7	х				Х			Х					Х		Х					
	8	Х					Х		Х					Х		Х					
	9	х							Х					Х	х	Х					
	10							Х	Х							Х					
	1					Х			Х	Х	Х		Х			Х					
	2						Х		Х	Х	Х		Х			Х					
	3								Х	х	Х		Х		Х	Х					
	4	х	Х		Х	Х			Х		Х		Х			Х		LQ	0.5	3.8	14
3	5	Х	Х		Х		Х		Х		Х		Х			Х		LA	0.5	3.8	14
5	6	Х	Х		Х				Х		Х		Х		Х	Х					
	7	Х	Х			Х			Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	8	Х	Х				Х		Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	9	Х	Х						Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
	10							Х	Х		Х		Х			Х					
4	1			x		x			x	x	x	x				x		Q	0.5	3.8	7
т				~		~			~	~	Δ	21				21		Q	1	3.8	7

Table S5: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of *Leopardus* guttulus. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

									Varia	ables								Sel	ected	Moc	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		Q	1.5	3.8	7
																		Q	3	3.8	6
																		Q	3.5	3.8	6
																		Q	0.5	3.8	7
																		Q	1	3.8	7
	2			х			Х		х	Х	Х	Х				Х		Q	1.5	3.8	7
																		Q	3	3.8	6
																		Q	3.5	3.8	6
	3	х	Х	х	х	х			х		Х	Х				Х		Q	3.5	3.8	1
																		Q	4	3.8	6
	4	х	Х	х	х		х		х		Х	Х				Х		Q	3.5	3.8 2.0	1
																		Q	4	3.8 2.9	0
																		Q	2.5	3.0 3.8	0 7
	5	х	Х	х		х			х		Х	Х		Х		Х		Q O	35	3.8	7
																		Q O	3.5 4	3.8	6
																		Q O	- 2 5	3.8	8
																			3	3.8	7
	6	х	Х	х			х		х		Х	Х		Х		Х		× 0	35	3.8	, 7
																		× 0	4	3.8	, 6
																		~			

Table S6: Correlation and overlap analysis made with and without record set 1 models to determine the effect of models with high omission rate in the final consensus in *L. guttulus* models. t: value of statistic test, df: degrees of freedom. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$

Scenario	t	df	Confidence Interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
Current	17322	898992	0.9984991 - 0.9985114	0.9985053	0.9867165
Holocene	17161	909632	0.9984529 - 0.9984656	0.9984593	0.9864365
LGM	16528	1055186	0.9980669 - 0.9980816	0.9980743	0.9844301

Record Set	Variable Set	AnnualPET	GDD0	MTW	Thermicity	GDD5	Continentality	Pseasonality	AridityIndex	CMI	PDQ	PWeQ	TopoWet	PWQ
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	28.8	13.8	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.1	2.4	19	9	4.7	18.3	NA
	Set 3 LQ 0.5	26.4	NA	6.2	NA	NA	13.3	NA	3.2	19.3	12.4	4.2	14.9	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1	27.8	NA	11.1	NA	NA	10.7	NA	2.8	18.2	21	1.3	7.1	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1.5	29	NA	2.1	NA	NA	15.3	NA	2.6	27	7.7	2.5	13.7	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	37	NA	4.5	NA	NA	NA	6.4	1.4	20.8	26.1	0.9	2.8	NA
1	Set 4 LQ 2	30	NA	11.7	NA	NA	NA	4.1	1.9	19.1	15.8	1.9	15.5	NA
1	Set 5 LQ 0.5	43.4	NA	NA	10.2	NA	4.4	NA	2	11.4	19.8	2.8	6.1	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1	37.4	NA	NA	16.7	NA	11.6	NA	1.6	18.9	10.1	0.4	13.3	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1.5	17.7	NA	NA	11.8	NA	10.5	NA	1.9	20.6	15.1	8.3	14	NA
	Set 5 QH 2.5	28.7	NA	NA	12.5	NA	13	NA	2	15.2	11.4	3.4	13.8	NA
	Set 6 LQ 1.5	25.5	NA	NA	6.9	NA	NA	6.8	1.9	24.5	19.8	1.7	12.9	NA
	Set 6 LQ 2	3.4	NA	NA	11.6	NA	NA	3.1	5.9	16.3	18	0.3	12.3	NA
	Set 1 LQ 0.5	40.8	9.9	NA	NA	NA	7	NA	2.9	11.4	16.9	2	9	NA
	Set 1 LQ 1	43.4	5.6	NA	NA	NA	8	NA	6.2	14.4	15.6	1.2	5.7	NA
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	34.8	7.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	6.5	2.4	16.5	18.8	3.3	10.2	NA
	Set 2 LQ 2	34.7	4.5	NA	NA	NA	NA	7.9	2.5	22.4	15.2	0.7	11.9	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1	31	NA	13.4	NA	NA	7	NA	3.1	16.8	18.2	2.1	8.5	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	23.9	NA	8.7	NA	NA	NA	8	3.6	25.7	14.5	6.6	8.9	NA
2	Set 4 LQ 2	28.1	NA	5.2	NA	NA	NA	5	4.4	33.9	10.7	1.4	11.2	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1	41.9	NA	NA	6.6	NA	7.7	NA	2.7	18.7	10.7	1.4	10.3	NA
	Set 6 LQ 2	39.5	NA	NA	14.9	NA	NA	3.3	1.8	19.6	14	1	5.8	NA
	Set 7 LQ 0.5	38.8	NA	NA	NA	6	7.6	NA	2.3	21.2	15.2	1.2	7.8	NA
	Set 7 LQ 1	41.1	NA	NA	NA	8.1	11.3	NA	0.9	17.4	12.5	0.8	7.9	NA
	Set 8 LQ 1.5	37.5	NA	NA	NA	8.5	NA	9	2.7	17	14.6	1.9	9	NA
	Set 8 LQ 2	34.1	NA	NA	NA	7.5	NA	2.6	2.5	25.5	14.5	2.2	11.2	NA
3	Set 2 LQ 1.5	23	NA	12	NA	NA	NA	5	2.1	26.1	16.6	3.6	11.7	NA
5	Set 3 LQ 1	28.3	NA	NA	13	NA	10.8	NA	1.3	20.4	14.1	2.2	9.8	NA
4	Set 1 QH 0.5	19.9	NA	11.5	NA	NA	18.7	NA	4.4	13.1	13.4	5.5	13.4	NA
5	Set 7 L 4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.5	NA	1.3	20.3	37.7	NA	10.4	29.6

Table S7: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of *Leopardus* guttulus. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

									Vari	ables								Sele	ected	l Moo	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	1		Х	Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х			Х		Х		LQ	1	4.5	2
1	2		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	х			Х		х					
1	3		Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	х			Х		х		LQ	1	4.5	14
	4		Х	Х	Х			Х		Х	Х			Х	Х	Х					
	1	X	X	X	X			X	X	X	X		X	X		X		LQ LQ	1 2	4.5 4.5	13 12
	2		х	х	х			х	х	х	х	х	х	х		x		LQ LQ	1 2	4.5 4.5	13 12
	3	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	х		х	Х		Х		LQ	1	4.5	2
	4		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	х	Х		Х		LQ	1	4.5	12
2	5	x	x	x	X		x	x		x	x		x	x		x		LQ LQ	1 2	4.5 4.5	13 12
	6		X	X	X		X	X		X	X	X	X	X		x		LQ LQ	1 2	4.5 4.5	13 12
	7	X	X	X	X			x		X	x		x	X	x	x		LQ LQ	1 2	4.5 4.5	13 12
	Q		v	v				v		N/	v	v	v	v	v	v		LQ	1	4.5	13
	0		Х	Х	Х			Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		LQ	2	4.5	12
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		х		LQ	1	4.5	12
																		LQ	1	4.5	12
	2		Х	Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	х	Х		Х		QH	3	4.5	12
																		QH	4	4.5	10
3	3	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х		Х	Х		Х					
5	4		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х	Х	х	Х		Х					
	5	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	х		х					
	6		Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		х					
	7	Х	Х	Х	Х			Х		Х	Х		Х	х	Х	х					
	8		х	х	Х			х		х	х	х	х	х	х	х					

Table S8: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of *Leopardus tigrinus* (m). The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.
Record Set	Variable Set	MTW	TopoWet	MTC	CMI	AridityIndex	Pseasonality	Continentality	PDQ	РСQ	GDD5	PWeQ	AnnualPET	PWQ	GDD0	Thermicity
1	Set 1 LQ 1	5.9	9.6	20.7	3.4	3.9	17.5	5.4	6	27.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 3 LQ 0.5	NA	5.4	32.7	1.9	3.3	21.1	10.7	4.5	10.4	9.9	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 LQ 1	7.8	7.8	18.2	1.4	2.2	23.1	7.6	4.7	20.4	NA	1.4	5.4	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 LQ 1.5	10.4	14.2	23.7	2.8	2.2	17.2	8.3	5.7	7.3	NA	0.6	7.6	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 1	8.5	13.8	16.7	2.9	2.3	21.4	7	6.3	16.8	NA	2.3	NA	1.8	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	8.3	8.3	45	2.2	2.2	15.8	5.9	4.5	4.5	NA	2.8	NA	0.5	NA	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1	NA	5.1	20.2	2.5	3.2	23	11.3	5.1	16.5	NA	1.6	4.2	NA	10.5	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1	NA	5.2	25.7	2.3	1.5	16.1	8.1	7.9	14.2	NA	1.1	NA	4.5	13.6	NA
2	Set 5 LQ 1	NA	8.2	27.5	1.9	2.1	20.7	8.5	7.3	14.5	7.9	1	0.3	NA	NA	NA
4	Set 5 LQ 1.5	NA	7	24.8	4	1	21.2	7.3	4.8	14.9	13	0.3	1.6	NA	NA	NA
	Set 6 LQ 1	NA	9.1	14	5.3	0.9	19.7	11.2	5.6	13.6	14	0.7	NA	6.3	NA	NA
	Set 6 LQ 1.5	NA	17.6	29.5	3.4	1.5	10.8	9	3.1	3.7	15	2.2	NA	4.3	NA	NA
	Set 7 LQ 1	NA	8.3	31.3	1.1	3	20.8	8.9	7	10.2	NA	0.6	1	NA	NA	7.8
	Set 7 LQ 1.5	NA	8.5	24.6	2.5	1.5	12.2	9.8	7.5	11.2	NA	0.3	10.5	NA	NA	11.3
	Set 8 LQ 1	NA	5.4	19.6	2.1	1.4	30	8.2	6	18.4	NA	0.7	NA	0.4	NA	7.8
	Set 8 LQ 1.5	NA	3.1	41.4	0.9	2.1	20.9	6.4	2.6	15.4	NA	0.2	NA	0.4	NA	6.7
2	Set 1 LQ 1	8	8	27.6	5	1.5	18.1	10.1	7	9.5	NA	1	4.3	NA	NA	NA
3	Set 2 LQ 1	11.7	5.1	25.3	2.4	3.1	18.2	4.5	4.2	21.2	NA	1.3	NA	3	NA	NA
	Set 2 QH 3	17.4	16.3	30.3	11.7	5.1	0.2	3.5	2.8	5.2	NA	4	NA	3.6	NA	NA
	Set 2 QH 3.5	15.6	25.2	26.9	9.1	3.3	2.3	1.1	1.6	1.6	NA	11.7	NA	1.6	NA	NA

Table S9: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of *Leopardus tigrinus* (m). NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

		Variables																Se	elected	l Models	5
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	AUCtest	Parameters
	1				Х					Х						Х		LQ	0.5	0.940	2
1	2				х	Х				х											
	3				Х		Х			Х											
2	1				Х					Х						Х		LQ	0.5	0.940	2
3	1				Х					Х						Х		Q	0.5	0.936	2
4	1				Х				Х	Х						Х		LQ	0.5	0.925	2
5	1				Х					Х						Х		HQ	1.5	0.932	2
3	2				х		Х			х											

Table S10: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of C. Am. tigrina.

 The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

Table S11: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of C. Am. tigrina. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record Set	Variable Set	РСQ	TopoWet	MTW	Continentality
1	Set1 LQ 0.5	36.4	62.5	NA	1.2
2	Set1 LQ 0.5	41.8	56.7	NA	1.4
3	Set 1 Q 05	27.2	70.4	NA	2.4
4	Set1 LQ 0.5	33.9	40.2	24.2	1.6
5	Set1 HQ 1.5	42.2	56.1	NA	1.8

		Variables															Sele	ected	Mod	lels	
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		Q	2	0	4
																		Q	2.5	0	4
	1		x	x					x	x				x				LQ	3.5	0	3
	•		Α	Α					Α	Λ				Λ				Q	3.5	0	3
																		LQ	4	0	3
																		Q	4	0	3
																		Q	1	0	4
																		LQ	2	0	4
																		LQ	2.5	0	3
	•																	LQ	3	0	3
	2		Х	Х	Х				Х	Х								Q	3	0	2
																		LQ	3.5	0	2
																		Q	3.5	0	2
																			4	0	2
	2																	Q	4	0	2
1	3		Х	Х		Х				Х				Х				QH	4	0	4
	4		v	v	v	v				v								Q LO	1	0	4
	4		Х	Х	Х	Х				Х									1.5 2	0	4
	5		v	v				v		v				v				LŲ	2	0	4
	6		л v	л v	v			л v		л v				л							
	0		Α	Α	Α			Α		Λ								0	05	0	5
	7		x	x						x				x	x				4	0	3
	•													21	21			$\frac{1}{2}$	4	0	3
																		Õ	0.5	0	5
																		LO	1.5	0	5
																		0	1.5	0	4
																		LQ	2	0	4
	8		Х	Х	Х					Х					Х			LQ	2.5	0	4
																		LQ	3	0	3
																		Q	3.5	0	2
																		Q	4	0	2
2	1		х						Х					Х				LQ	0.5	0	4
2	2		х		х				х									LQ	0.5	0	5

Table S12: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of N. Andean tigrina. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

			Variables												Sele	ected	Mod	lels			
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		LQ	1	0	3
	3		х											х	х						
	4		х		х										х			LQ	0.5	0	5
	F																	LQ	1	0	3
	3		х											х		х					
	6		х		Х											х					
	1		x	x					x		x			x							
	2		х	х	х				Х		Х							LQ	1.5	0	3
	3		х	х	Х							Х									
3	4		х	х							Х			х		Х					
	5		х	Х	Х						Х					Х					
	6		х	Х										Х	Х						
	7		Х	Х	Х										Х			LQ	1	0	5
	1		x	X					X		X		X	х							
	2		X	X	Х			v	Х		Х		X	v							
	4		л х	л х	x			л х					л х	л							
																		L	0.5	10	6
4	5		х	Х								Х	х	х		Х		L	1	10	6
	6		х	х									х	х	х						
	7		х	Х	Х								х		х						
																		L	3	10	4
	8		х	х	Х						Х		х			х		L	3.5	10	4
	1		v	v					v		V			v				L	4	10	4
	1 2		x x	A X	v				A X		A X			А				ОН	4	0	4
	3		x	X	Λ				Λ		Λ			х	х			QII	т	0	-
5	4		x	x	х									-	x			QH	2	0	8
	5		х	х							Х			х		х					
	6		х	х	Х						Х					Х					

Table S13: Correlation and overlap analysis made with and without record set 4 models to determine the
effect of models with high omission rate in the final consensus of N. Andean tigrina models. t:
value of statistic test, df: degrees of freedom. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$

Scenario	t	df	Confidence Interval	cor	Overlap (Shoener's D)
Current	6885.3	898992	0.9906127 - 0.9906896	0.9906512	0.9590296
Holocene	6748.3	909632	0.9901196 - 0.9902001	0.9901399	0.9628075
LGM	4740.7	1055186	0.9772346 - 0.9774058	0.9773203	0.965966

Record set	Variable Set	MTW	PCQ	Pseasonality	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	Thermicity	PWQ	PWeQ	TopoWet	рда
	Set 1 Q 2	77.7	0.5	14.2	7.1	0.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 2.5	83.6	0.4	14.1	1.2	0.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 3.5	88.2	0.6	9.2	1.8	0.2	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 LQ 3.5	86.4	0.4	8.3	1.5	3.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 4	86.1	0	8.7	1.9	3.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 LQ 4	81.9	0.5	14.2	2.7	0.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 Q 1	94.5	1.4	NA	1.6	0.8	1.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 2	90.5	2.8	NA	0.6	0.8	5.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 2.5	94.9	0.2	NA	2.6	0.9	1.5	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 Q 3	92.3	0	NA	3.2	4.5	0	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 3	87	0	NA	7.3	1.7	4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 2 Q 3.5	89.3	0	NA	5.5	0.4	4.8	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 2 LQ 3.5	95	0.4	NA	1.7	2.5	0.5	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 Q 4	93	0	NA	4.2	0.1	2.8	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 4	96.1	0	NA	3.6	0.1	0.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 3 QH 4	NA	0.6	11	1.2	1.9	85.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 4 Q 1	NA	1.2	NA	3.1	0.1	2.2	93.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	NA	1.9	NA	4.3	1	1.5	91.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 4 LQ 2	NA	3	NA	6.5	1	1.8	87.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 7 Q 0.5	NA	0.9	8.8	5.7	1.7	NA	NA	82.9	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 7 Q 4	NA	0.2	27.3	2.3	0.5	NA	NA	70	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 7 LQ 4	NA	0.3	8.3	6.8	1.8	NA	NA	82.9	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 Q 0.5	NA	5.3	NA	6.7	1.8	1.7	NA	84.5	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 Q 1.5	NA	2.5	NA	0.6	2.5	0.6	NA	93.7	NA	NA	NA	NA

Table S14: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of N.

 Andean. tigrina. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record set	Variable Set	MTW	PCQ	Pseasonality	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	Thermicity	PWQ	PWeQ	TopoWet	рDQ
	Set 8 LQ 1.5	NA	2.4	NA	1.4	1.7	2.5	NA	92	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 LQ 2	NA	1.7	NA	1.9	1.1	1	NA	94.2	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 LQ 2.5	NA	1	NA	5	1.5	1.5	NA	90.8	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 LQ 3	NA	0.1	NA	1.2	4.3	4	NA	90.4	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 Q 3.5	NA	0	NA	6.7	0.7	1	NA	91.6	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 8 Q 4	NA	0.1	NA	1.3	0.4	4.4	NA	93.8	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 LQ 0.5	92	NA	3.4	4.7	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 0.5	87.5	NA	NA	3.1	NA	9.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
2	Set 2 LQ 1	89.3	NA	NA	4.1	NA	6.6	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 4 LQ 0.5	NA	NA	NA	7.9	NA	8.8	NA	83.3	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	NA	NA	NA	6	NA	2.6	NA	91.4	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	91.3	3.1	NA	0.9	1.4	3.2	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
3	Set 7 LQ 1	NA	NA	NA	1.8	2.3	2.6	NA	93.3	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 5 L 0.5	NA	NA	37	2.7	3.1	NA	NA	NA	6.1	2.7	48.4	NA
	Set 5 L 1	NA	NA	14	4.2	1.7	NA	NA	NA	23.7	8.4	4.8	NA
4	Set 8 L 3.5	NA	NA	NA	0.8	0.5	2.2	NA	NA	NA	6.9	71	18.7
	Set 8 L 3	NA	NA	NA	4.1	2	3.4	NA	NA	NA	6.1	72	12.4
	Set 8 L 4	NA	NA	NA	1.3	0.7	6.6	NA	NA	NA	8.6	74.8	8
	Set 2 QH 4	92.2	NA	NA	5.6	0.4	0.4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.4
5	Set 4 QH 2	NA	NA	NA	10.7	1.2	1.8	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	86.3

									Varia	ables								S	electe	ed Mode	els
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	AUCtest	Parameters
	1			х					х							х					
1	2			х					х								х				
1	3			х			Х									х		LQ	0.5	0.863	4
	4			х			Х										Х				
\mathbf{r}	1			х					х					Х		Х		LQ	0.5	0.881	5
2	2			х			Х							Х		Х					
	1				Х				х							Х					
	2								х					Х		Х					
3	3				х		х									х					
5	4						Х							Х		Х					
	5				Х										Х	Х		LQ	0.5	0.878	4
	6													Х	Х	Х					
	1			Х	Х				Х							Х					
4	2			Х					Х					Х		х		LQ	0.5	0.895	5
•	3			Х	х		Х									х					
	4			Х			Х							Х		Х					
	1			Х	Х				х							Х					
5	2			Х					х					Х		Х		LQ	0.5	0.894	5
·	3			х	Х		Х									Х					
	4			Х			Х							Х		х					

Table S15: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of S. Andean tigrina. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

Table S16: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of S. Andean tigrina. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record Set	Variable Set	GDD5	TopoWet	CMI	PSeasonality	MTW	Thermicity	Continentality
1	Set3 LQ 0.5	19	30.4	50.6	NA	NA	NA	NA
2	Set1 LQ 0.5	NA	58.2	6.6	13.5	21.6	NA	NA
3	Set5 LQ 0.5	NA	40.5	NA	NA	NA	51.8	7.8
4	Set2 LQ 0.5	NA	37.1	9.6	NA	41.4	NA	11.9
5	Set2 LQ 0.5	NA	51	19.1	NA	18.9	NA	11

	Variables															Sel	ected	l Moo	lels		
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	1	Х	х	Х	Х	Х					Х		Х			Х					
	2	Х	Х	Х		Х					Х		х	Х		Х		LQ	1.5	5.8	8
																		LQ	0.5	5.8	11
	3	Х	х	Х	Х				Х		Х		Х			Х		LQ	1	5.8	10
																		LQ	1.5	5.8	10
	4	Х	х	х					х		х		х	х		Х		LQ	1.5	5.8	8
																		LQ	2	5.8	8
																		LQ	0.5	5.8	10
	5	Х	х	Х	х						х		х		х	Х			1	5.8 5.0	10
																			1.5	5.8 5.0	10
1																			2.5	5.0 5.0	12
	6	Х	Х	Х							Х		Х	Х	Х	Х			1.5	5.8	0 8
	7		x	x	x			x			x	x	x			x		ĽŲ	4	5.0	0
	8		x	x				x			x	x	x	x		x					
	9		x	x	х	x				x	x	x	x			x					
	10		х	х		Х				х	х	х	х	х		Х					
	11		х	Х	х				Х	х	х	х	х			Х					
	12		х	х					х	х	х	х	х	х		Х					
	13		х	Х	х					х	х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
	14		х	Х						х	х	х	х	х	Х	Х					
	1																	LQ	0.5	4.9	10
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					Х		Х			Х		LQ	1	4.9	10
	2	••	•••	••		••					•••		••	•••		••		LQ	1.5	4.9	8
	4	Х	х	Х		Х					х		Х	Х		Х		LQ	2	4.9	8
	3	Х	х	Х	Х				Х		Х		Х			Х		LQ	1	4.9	10
	4	v	v	v					v		v		v	v		v		LQ	1.5	4.9	8
2	•	л	л	л					л		Λ		л	л		л		LQ	2	4.9	8
4	5	Х	Х	Х	Х						Х		Х		Х	Х		LQ	1	4.9	10
	6	Х	х	Х							Х		Х	Х	Х	Х		LQ	2	4.9	8
	7	x	x	x	x		x				x		x			x		LQ	0.5	4.9	10
		21											21					LQ	1	4.9	10
	8	x	x	х			x				x		x	x		x		LQ	1.5	4.9	8
	5																	LQ	2	4.9	8
	9		Х	Х	Х			Х			Х	Х	Х			Х					

Table S17: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of NE tigrina.

 The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

									Vari	ables								Sel	ected	l Mo	dels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	10		х	Х				Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		х					
	11		х	х	х	Х				х	х	х	х			х					
	12		х	х		Х				х	х	х	Х	Х		х					
	13		х	х	Х				х	х	х	х	Х			х					
	14		х	х					х	х	х	Х	Х	Х		х					
	15		Х	х	Х					Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
	16		х	х						Х	х	х	Х	Х	Х	х					
	17		х	х	Х		Х			Х	х	х	Х			х					
	18		х	х			Х			Х	х	Х	Х	Х		х					
	1	Х	х	Х	Х				х		Х		Х			Х					
	2	Х	х	Х					х		Х		Х	Х		Х		LQ	1	4.9	3
	3	Х	х	х	Х						Х		Х		Х	х		LQ	1.5	2.4	2
	4	Х	Х	х							Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
3	5		Х	х	Х			Х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
5	6		Х	х				Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	7		х	Х	Х				х	Х	Х	Х	Х			Х					
	8		х	Х					х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	9		х	Х	Х					Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
	10		Х	Х						Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					
	1	Х	Х	х	Х				х		Х		Х			Х		QH	0.5	2.4	102
	2	Х	Х	Х					Х		Х		Х	Х		Х					
	3	Х	Х	Х	Х						х		Х		Х	х					
	4	Х	Х	Х							Х		Х	Х	Х	Х					
4	5		Х	Х	Х			Х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
	6		х	Х				Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	7		Х	Х	Х				Х	Х	Х	Х	Х			Х					
	8		Х	Х					Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	9		х	Х	Х					Х	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
	10		Х	Х						Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					Х					Х					
	2	Х	Х	Х		Х					Х			Х		Х					
	3	Х	х	Х	Х				Х		Х					Х					
5	4	Х	Х	Х					Х		Х			Х		Х					
2	5	Х	Х	Х	Х						Х				Х	Х					
	6	Х	Х	Х							Х			Х	Х	Х					
	7		х	Х	Х						Х	Х				Х		L	4	4.9	5
	8		Х	Х							Х	Х		Х		Х					

									Vari	ables	5							Sel	ected	l Mo	dels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	9		Х	Х	Х	Х				Х	Х	Х				Х					
	10		Х	х		Х				Х	Х	Х		х		х					
	11		Х	х	Х				Х	Х	Х	Х				х					
	12		Х	х					Х	Х	Х	Х		х		х					
	13		Х	Х	Х					Х	Х	Х			Х	Х					
	14		Х	Х						Х	Х	Х		Х	х	Х					

Table S18: Correlation and overlap analysis made with and without record set 1 models to determine the
effect of models with high omission rate in the final consensus in NE tigrina models. t: value of
statistic test, df: degrees of freedom. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$

Scenario	t	df	Confidence Interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
Current	17322	898992	0.9984991- 0.9985114	0.9985053	0.9867165
Holocene	17161	909632	0.9984529- 0.9984656	0.9984593	0.9864365
LGM	16528	1055186	0.9980669- 0.9980816	0.9980743	0.9844301

Record Set	Variable Set	AnnualPET	GDD0	MTW	Thermicity	GDD5	Continentality	Pseasonality	AridityIndex	CMI	PDQ	PWeQ	TopoWet	PWQ
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	28.8	13.8	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.1	2.4	19	9	4.7	18.3	NA
	Set 3 LQ 0.5	26.4	NA	6.2	NA	NA	13.3	NA	3.2	19.3	12.4	4.2	14.9	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1	27.8	NA	11.1	NA	NA	10.7	NA	2.8	18.2	21	1.3	7.1	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1.5	29	NA	2.1	NA	NA	15.3	NA	2.6	27	7.7	2.5	13.7	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	37	NA	4.5	NA	NA	NA	6.4	1.4	20.8	26.1	0.9	2.8	NA
1	Set 4 LQ 2	30	NA	11.7	NA	NA	NA	4.1	1.9	19.1	15.8	1.9	15.5	NA
1	Set 5 LQ 0.5	43.4	NA	NA	10.2	NA	4.4	NA	2	11.4	19.8	2.8	6.1	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1	37.4	NA	NA	16.7	NA	11.6	NA	1.6	18.9	10.1	0.4	13.3	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1.5	17.7	NA	NA	11.8	NA	10.5	NA	1.9	20.6	15.1	8.3	14	NA
	Set 5 QH 2.5	28.7	NA	NA	12.5	NA	13	NA	2	15.2	11.4	3.4	13.8	NA
	Set 6 LQ 1.5	25.5	NA	NA	6.9	NA	NA	6.8	1.9	24.5	19.8	1.7	12.9	NA
	Set 6 LQ 2	3.4	NA	NA	11.6	NA	NA	3.1	5.9	16.3	18	0.3	12.3	NA
	Set 1 LQ 0.5	40.8	9.9	NA	NA	NA	7	NA	2.9	11.4	16.9	2	9	NA
	Set 1 LQ 1	43.4	5.6	NA	NA	NA	8	NA	6.2	14.4	15.6	1.2	5.7	NA
	Set 2 LQ 1.5	34.8	7.3	NA	NA	NA	NA	6.5	2.4	16.5	18.8	3.3	10.2	NA
	Set 2 LQ 2	34.7	4.5	NA	NA	NA	NA	7.9	2.5	22.4	15.2	0.7	11.9	NA
	Set 3 LQ 1	31	NA	13.4	NA	NA	7	NA	3.1	16.8	18.2	2.1	8.5	NA
	Set 4 LQ 1.5	23.9	NA	8.7	NA	NA	NA	8	3.6	25.7	14.5	6.6	8.9	NA
2	Set 4 LQ 2	28.1	NA	5.2	NA	NA	NA	5	4.4	33.9	10.7	1.4	11.2	NA
	Set 5 LQ 1	41.9	NA	NA	6.6	NA	7.7	NA	2.7	18.7	10.7	1.4	10.3	NA
	Set 6 LQ 2	39.5	NA	NA	14.9	NA	NA	3.3	1.8	19.6	14	1	5.8	NA
	Set 7 LQ 0.5	38.8	NA	NA	NA	6	7.6	NA	2.3	21.2	15.2	1.2	7.8	NA
	Set 7 LQ 1	41.1	NA	NA	NA	8.1	11.3	NA	0.9	17.4	12.5	0.8	7.9	NA
	Set 8 LQ 1.5	37.5	NA	NA	NA	8.5	NA	9	2.7	17	14.6	1.9	9	NA
	Set 8 LQ 2	34.1	NA	NA	NA	7.5	NA	2.6	2.5	25.5	14.5	2.2	11.2	NA
3	Set 2 LQ 1.5	23	NA	12	NA	NA	NA	5	2.1	26.1	16.6	3.6	11.7	NA
5	Set 3 LQ 1	28.3	NA	NA	13	NA	10.8	NA	1.3	20.4	14.1	2.2	9.8	NA
4	Set 1 QH 0.5	19.9	NA	11.5	NA	NA	18.7	NA	4.4	13.1	13.4	5.5	13.4	NA
5	Set 7 L 4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.5	NA	1.3	20.3	37.7	NA	10.4	29.6

Table S19: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of NE tigrina. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Continentality AridityIndex Pseasonality Variable set Parameters AnnualPET Thermicity Record Set TopoWet AUC_{test} GDD0 GDD5 PWeQ CMI MTC MTW PCQ PWQ PDQ RM \mathbf{F} Ē 1 х Х х Х х Х Х Х Х 2 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 3 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 4 Х Х Х Х х Х Х Х 5 Х Х Х Х х Х х Х 6 х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 7 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 8 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 9 5 HQ 0.5 0.681 63 Х Х Х х х х Х Х Х 10 Х х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 11 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 12 х х Х Х х х Х Х 13 Х Х Х х х Х Х Х 14 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 15 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 16 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 17 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 18 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 19 Х Х х Х Х Х Х Х 2 HQ 0.5 0.669 67 20 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х HQ 0.5 0.674 77 4 21 Х Х Х х х Х Х Х HQ 0.5 0.667 68 1 22 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х 3 HQ 0.5 0.668 65 23 Х Х Х Х Х Х Х Х

Table S20: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of Guianas Shield strict. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

Table S21: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of GSstrict.

 NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record Set	Variable Set	PWeQ	GDD5	Thermicity	PDQ	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	Pseasonality	TopoWet	PCQ	MTC	MTW
1	Set 22 HQ 0.5	6	NA	10.3	9.4	20.7	18.6	20.2	9.2	5.6	NA	NA	NA
2	Set 20 HQ 0.5	7.1	27.3	NA	19.4	9.8	23	2.1	5.5	5.9	NA	NA	NA
3	Set 22 HQ 0.5	7.5	NA	13.1	24.9	12.9	13	13.2	8.1	7.3	NA	NA	NA
4	Set 20 HQ 0.5	13.1	9	NA	17.7	18.8	18.3	6.7	10.8	5.6	NA	NA	NA
5	Set 9 HQ 0.5	NA	NA	NA	17.9	5.3	7.2	6.4	7.8	10.2	20.8	14.3	10

									Vari	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		L	0.5	20	8
																		L	1.5	20	7
	1		x	x	x			x		x	x	x		x		x		Q	2	20	6
	-																	Q	2.5	20	6
1																		QH	2.5	20	6
																		QH	3.5	20	5
	2	Х	х	Х	Х			Х			Х	Х		Х		Х		QH	4	20	4
	3		х	х	Х			Х			Х	Х	х	х		Х		L	1.5	20	5
	1		**		••						**			**		•		QH	4	20	4
	1		X		X	v		X	Х	X	X			X		X		0	0.5	0	7
	4 3	v	X V		X	Х		X v	v	Х	X			X		X		Q	0.5	0	/
2	5 4	л х	л х		л х	x		л х	Λ		л х			л х		л х					
	5	Λ	x		x	Α		x	x		x		x	x		x					
	6		x		X	х		X	A		x		X	x		X					
	1																	Q	0.5	20	6
3	I		Х	Х	Х					Х	Х			Х		Х		Q	1	20	6
	2		х	х	Х						х		х	х		х					
	1		х	Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х		L	2	0	6
	2		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	х	Х		Х		х		L	2	0	6
4	3	Х	х	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х	Х		Х		Х					
4	4	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х	Х		Х		Х					
	5		Х	Х	Х			Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	6		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
																		Q	1.5	0	6
	1		х	х	х			Х	х	х	х	х		х		х		Q	2	0	5
																		Q	2.5	0	5
																		QH	2.5	0	5
_																		Q	1.5	0	6
5	2		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х		Х	Х	Х		Х		Х		Q	2	0	5
																		Q	2.5	0	5
	3	х	х	х	х			Х	Х		х	х		х		х		Q	4	0	3
																		QH	4	0	3
	4	х	х	х	х	х		Х			х	х		х		х		Q	4	0	3
																		QH	4	0	3

Table S22: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of GSAmaz. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

									Varia	ables								Sele	ected	Mod	lels
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
																		L	1.5	0	5
	5		v	v	v			v	v		v	v	v	v		v		Q	1	0	5
	5		л	л	л			л	л		л	л	л	л		л		Q	4	0	3
																		QH	4	0	3
																		L	1	0	5
																		L	1.5	0	5
	6		Х	х	Х	Х		Х			х	Х	х	х		Х		Q	1	0	5
																		Q	4	0	3
																		QH	4	0	3

Table S23: Correlation and overlap analysis made with and without models of record sets 1 and 3 to
determine the effect of models with high omission rate in the final consensus. t: value of statistic
test, df: degrees of freedom. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 x 10^{-16}$

Scenario	t	df	Confidence Interval	Cor	Overlap (Schoener's D)
Current	3868	898992	0.9711288 - 0.9713632	0.9712462	0.9711501
Holocene	4525.9	909632	0.9784215 - 0.9785963	0.9785091	0.9718003
LGM	4868.1	1055186	0.9783727 - 0.9785354	0.9784542	0.9684902

Record Set	Variable Set	AridityIndex	TopoWet	Continentality	Pseasonality	CMI	PDQ	MTC	PWQ	РСQ	AnnualPET	PWeQ	GDD0	MTW
	Set 1 L 0.5	33	0.7	7.4	16.6	1.5	4.4	2	10.1	24.3	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 L 1.5	444.6	5.2	17.8	4.3	4.6	2.4	2.4	7.7	11.2	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 2	37.1	10.7	4.6	1	34	3.3	0.1	0	9.1	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 2.5	27.9	13.9	5.6	0.1	15.6	2.6	1.5	4.5	28.3	NA	NA	NA	NA
1	Set 1 QH 2.5	46.3	3.8	5.4	3.2	30.6	2.7	0.8	0.2	7.2	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 QH 3.5	52.8	2.7	7.7	4.8	7.9	9.5	4.6	0.8	9.2	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 2 QH 4	61.8	17.7	0	0.6	10.4	3.7	0.1	0	NA	5.7	NA	NA	NA
	Set 3 L 1.5	54	8.6	7.1	2.8	6.1	6	2.7	8.9	NA	NA	3.8	NA	NA
	Set 3 QH 4	35	9.9	1.6	0.6	33	15.8	1.2	2.4	NA	NA	0.5	NA	NA
2	Set 2 Q 0.5	37.6	1.8	31.9	5.1	NA	4.5	6.2	NA	8.4	NA	NA	4.5	NA
3	Set 1 Q 0.5	46.1	17.5	2.2	6.5	2.4	7.2	NA	NA	18.1	NA	NA	NA	NA
	Set 1 Q 1	18.3	23.2	8.3	6.9	5.4	4.1	NA	NA	33.7	NA	NA	NA	NA
4	Set 1 L 2	33.8	4.4	15.7	2.7	0.1	8.4	4.1	1.3	27.2	NA	NA	NA	2.4
	Set 2 L 2	42.5	3.8	5.8	3.6	7.8	6.5	0.2	0.9	25.6	NA	NA	3.3	NA
	Set 1 Q 1.5	35.8	6.9	11.3	1.9	16.4	3.7	2.2	0.6	14.5	NA	NA	NA	6.7
	Set 1 Q 2	50.1	3.5	3.6	4.2	12.7	2.9	2.6	1.1	16.1	NA	NA	NA	3.2
	Set 1 Q 2.5	36.2	13.9	12.5	1.6	6.6	2.3	1.7	0	25.1	NA	NA	NA	0
	Set 1 QH 2.5	30.2	7.5	8.8	3.8	8.9	2.8	0.7	11.5	23.7	NA	NA	NA	2.1
	Set 2 Q 1.5	31.4	3.8	7.2	1.4	23.3	13	0.1	0.5	19.1	NA	NA	0	NA
	Set 2 Q 2	40.3	6.1	2	2	19.8	6	1.3	0.6	19.6	NA	NA	2.4	NA
	Set 2 Q 2.5	45.7	0.8	1.3	2.2	29.7	6.1	0.1	0.3	12.4	NA	NA	1.3	NA
	Set 3 Q 4	70.7	3.8	4.8	0.6	1	11.7	1.2	0	NA	3.4	NA	NA	2.8
	Set 3 QH 4	58.5	12.3	14.6	1.3	1.3	9.8	0	1.6	NA	0.5	NA	NA	0
5	Set 4 Q 4	40	22.2	9.6	2.4	5	13.5	0	0	NA	2	NA	5.4	NA
-	Set 4 QH 4	58.6	14.7	4.8	1.9	6.4	8.1	0	0	NA	1.8	NA	3.7	NA
	Set 5 L 1.5	35.7	15.9	3.3	1	6.2	13.1	5.1	2.9	NA	NA	6.2	NA	10.8
	Set 5 Q 1	32.3	21.7	18.7	5.7	7.3	6.2	2.6	1.7	NA	NA	0.7	NA	3.1
	Set 5 Q 4	54.7	16.7	3	0.2	9.6	6	0	9.1	NA	NA	0.3	NA	0.4
	Set 5 QH 4	57.1	10.2	1.3	12.1	2.6	5.4	0.3	2.3	NA	NA	7.2	NA	1.6
	Set 6 L 1	39.9	1.3	5.1	5.5	3.3	10	0.9	11.1	NA	NA	7.3	3.9	NA
	Set 6 L 1.5	59.2	4.7	4.2	5	5.1	11.2	3	1.7	NA	NA	2.4	3.3	NA
	Set 6 Q 1	20.1	20.3	5.1	6.6	14.8	10.9	4.4	3.6	NA	NA	7	7.1	NA
	Set 6 Q 4	50.5	16.3	6.8	4.3	5.3	11.2	0.2	2.2	NA	NA	2.8	0	NA
	Set 6 QH 4	45.3	8.3	2.7	9	13	12.4	0	1.8	NA	NA	0.6	6.9	NA

Table S24: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of GSAmaz.

 NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

									Varia	ables								Se	electe	ed Mode	ls
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	РСQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	AUCtest	Parameters
	1				х					х					Х						
1	2				х	Х				х								LQ	0.5	0.725	3
1	3				х								х		Х						
	4				х	Х							х								
	1				Х					Х				Х	Х			Q	2	0.694	2
	2				х	Х				х				х							
\mathbf{r}	3				Х								Х	Х	х						
2	4				Х	Х							Х	Х							
	5	Х			Х								Х	Х	х						
	6	х			х	Х							х	х							
	1				Х					Х				Х	Х						
	2				х	Х				х				Х							
3	3				Х								х	Х	Х						
5	4				Х	Х							Х	Х							
	5	Х			Х								х	Х	Х			Q	1.5	0.698	1
	6	Х			Х	Х							Х	Х							
	1				Х					х				Х	Х			L	1	0.712	3
	2				Х	Х				Х				Х							
4	3				Х								х	Х	Х						
т	4				Х	Х							х	Х							
	5	Х			Х								Х	Х	Х						
	6	Х			Х	Х							Х	Х							
	1				х					х					х			LQ	0.5	0.722	3
5	2				х	Х				х											
5	3				х								х		х						
	4				х	Х							х								

Table S25: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of Amaz. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

Table S26: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set of Amaz.

 NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Record Set	Variable set	PCQ	GDD0	Continentality	Thermicity	Pseasonality	AnnualPET
1	Set 2 LQ 0.5	52	17.7	30.4	NA	NA	NA
2	Set 1 Q 2	24	NA	13.1	61.6	1.3	NA
3	Set 5 Q 1.5	NA	NA	25.6	70.1	3.3	0.9
4	Set 1 L 1	22.5	NA	16.5	51	10	NA
5	Set 1 LQ 0.5	19.3	NA	27.7	53	NA	NA

				Variables													Sele	ected	Mod	lels	
Record Set	Variable set	AnnualPET	AridityIndex	CMI	Continentality	GDD0	GDD5	MTC	MTW	PCQ	PDQ	PWQ	PWeQ	Pseasonality	Thermicity	TopoWet	tri	FC	RM	Omission (%)	Parameters
	1	Х	х	х	х	х				х	х		х			х					
	2	Х	х	х	Х				Х	х	Х		Х			Х					
	3	Х	х	х	Х					х	Х		Х		Х	Х					
	4	Х	Х	Х		Х				х	Х		Х	Х		Х					
	5	x	х	x					х	x	x		x	x		x		L L	1 1.5	2.2 2.2	7 7
1	6	Х	х	х						х	х		Х	Х	Х	Х		L	0.5	4.4	7
	7		х	х	Х	Х		х			Х	Х	Х			Х					
	8		х	х	Х			х	х		х	Х	Х			Х					
	9		Х	Х	Х			х			Х	Х	Х		Х	Х					
	10		Х	Х		Х		х			Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	11		Х	Х				Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х		Х					
	12		Х	Х				Х			Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х				х	Х		Х			Х					
	2	Х	Х	Х	Х				Х	Х	Х		Х			Х			~ -		
	3	Х	Х	Х	Х					х	Х		Х		Х	Х		QH	3.5	4.4	13
	4	Х	Х	Х	Х		Х			х	Х		Х			Х					
	5	Х	Х	Х		Х				х	Х		Х	Х		Х					
	6	Х	Х	Х					Х	х	Х		Х	Х		Х					
	/ 0	X	X	X			v			X	X		X	X	Х	X					
2	0	Х	X	X	••	••	Х	••		х	X	••	X	Х		X					
	9 10		X	X	X	Х		X	v		X	X	X			X					
	10		X	X	X			X	Х		X	X	X		v	X					
	11		X	X	X		v	X			X	X	X		Χ	X					
	12		A V	A V	Λ	v	Λ	A V			A v	A v	A v	v		A v					
	13		л v	A V		л		A V	v		л v	A V	A V	л v		A V					
	14		л v	л v				л v	л		л v	л v	л v	л v	v	л v					
	15		л v	л v			v	л v			л v	л v	л v	л v	Λ	л v					
	10	x	x	x	x		Λ	Λ	x	x	x	Λ	x	Λ		x					
	2	x	x	x	x					x	x		x		x	x					
3	-3	X	x	x	~				х	X	x		X	х		X					
2																		L	1.5	4.4	8
	4	х	Х	х						х	х		Х	х	Х	Х		L	2	4.4	8

Table S27: All variables set evaluated and selected as the best models for each record set of NE tigrine +

 Amaz. The numbers in bold font indicate the variable set (or sets) corresponding to the selected models.

L 2.5 4.4 8 L 3 4 4 8

																L		5	4.4	0
	5		х	х	х		Х	х		х		х			Х					
	6		х	х	х		Х			х		х		х	Х					
	7		х	х			х	х		х		х	х		х					
	8		Х	х			Х			х		Х	х	х	х					
	1	Х	Х	Х	Х	х			Х	Х		Х			Х					
	2	х	Х	х	х			х	х	х		х			х					
	3	х	Х	х	х				х	х		х		х	х					
																L		1	2.2	7
	4	Х	Х	Х		Х			Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	L	1	.5	2.2	7
	_															L	1	.5	2.2	7
	5	Х	Х	Х				Х	Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	L		2	2.2	7
4																L	0	.5	4.4	8
	6	Х	Х	Х					Х	Х		Х	Х	Х	Х	L		1	2.2	7
	7		x	x	x	x	x			x	x	x			x	-		-		
	8		x	x	x		x	x		x	x	x			x					
	9		x	x	x		x			x	x	x		x	x					
	10		Х	х		х	Х			х	х	х	х		х					
	11		х	х			Х	х		х	х	х	х		х					
	12		Х	х			Х			х	х	х	х	х	х					
	1	х	Х	х	Х			х	х	Х					Х					
	2	х	Х	х	х				х	х				х	х					
	3	х	Х	х	х	х			х	х					х					
	4	х	Х	х				х	х	х			х		х					
																L	0	.5	4.3	8
	5	Х	Х	х					х	х			х	Х	Х	L	-	1	4.3	8
5	6	x	x	x		x			x	x			x		x	Ē	0	5	43	8
U	7		x	x	x	21	x	x		x					x	1	Ū			U
	8		x	x	x		x			x				x	x					
	9		x	x	x	x	x			x				~	x					
	10		x	x	Λ	Λ	x	x		x			x		x					
	11		x	x			x	Λ		x			x	v	x					
	12		л v	л v		v	л v			л v			л v	Λ	л v					
	14		λ	λ		Λ	λ			λ			λ		л					

Record Set	Varible Set	AnnualPET	РСQ	Pseasonality	MTW	Thermicity	AridityIndex	CMI	PDQ	PWeQ	TopoWet	Continentality	GDD0
	Set 5 L 1	2.1	29.9	19.2	5.4	NA	0.5	23.6	13	1.5	4.7	NA	NA
1	Set 5 L 1.5	3.6	26.9	20.4	5	NA	1.7	20.6	12.8	0.7	8.1	NA	NA
	Set 6 L 0.5	2.6	33	13.3	NA	7.8	1.4	27.5	8	1	5.5	NA	NA
2	Set 3 QH 3.5	12.8	14.4	NA	NA	13.8	4.5	32.5	5.2	4.4	6	6.2	NA
	Set 4 L 1.5	0.8	35	17.7	NA	9.4	1.3	21.9	9.9	0.9	3.1	NA	NA
2	Set 4 L 2	5.4	28.5	17	NA	9.3	1.4	22.7	8.7	0.9	6.1	NA	NA
3	Set 4 L 2.5	2.6	26.3	19.5	NA	12.2	0.7	26.3	9.1	0	3.4	NA	NA
_	Set 4 L 3	5	23.9	11.7	NA	13.1	2.6	30.3	5.9	1.3	6.2	NA	NA
	Set 4 L 1	3.2	33.2	17.3	NA	NA	0.7	21	14.4	0.7	3.6	NA	5.9
	Set 4 L 1.5	3.5	27.6	20	NA	NA	1	19.7	16	0.8	4.7	NA	8.6
4	Set 5 L 1.5	2.6	32.2	19.1	5.5	NA	1.7	19.2	15	0.6	4.1	NA	NA
4	Set 5 L 2	3.8	28.6	13.4	8.5	NA	3.5	23.4	9.8	3.2	6	NA	NA
	Set 6 L 0.5	2.5	31.6	21.2	NA	8.1	0.6	22.3	9.4	2.3	2	NA	NA
_	Set 6 L 1	3	28	15.3	NA	4.7	0.7	25.8	16.1	0.4	6	NA	NA
5	Set 5 L 0.5	2.6	NA	18.7	NA	9.6	0.3	26.9	8.6	NA	3.4	NA	NA
	Set 5 L 1	3.2	NA	18.8	NA	6.7	2.5	22.9	9.3	NA	5.5	NA	NA
	Set 6 L 0.5	5.7	NA	18.5	NA	NA	2.1	20.4	10.1	NA	3.6	NA	5.2

Table S28: Permutation importance of each variable in the selected models for each record set NE tigrina

 +Amaz. NA indicates that these variables were not included in these variable sets.

Table S29: Correlation and overlap analysis between the groups included in the morphological proposal.t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had p- = 2.2×10^{-16} and df: degrees of freedom= 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence interval	Correlation	Overlap (Shoener's D)
L. tigrinus (m) x NE tigrina	130.72	0.1345482 - 0.1386053	0.1365773	0.5492314
NE tigrina x <i>L. guttulus</i>	206.98	0.2112997 - 0.215246	0.2132737	0.552702
L. tigrinus (m) x L. guttulus	704.8	0.5952413 - 0.5979042	0.5965744	0.6954478

Table S30: Correlation and overlap analysis between taxonomic units identified within *L. tigrinus* (m)based on molecular data. t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ anddf: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence inteverval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoerner's D)
C. Am. tigrina x N. Andean tigrina	995.75	0.7232182 - 0.7251842	0.7242027	0.522278
C. Am. tigrina x S. Andean tigrina	511.84	0.4734295 - 0.4766308	0.4750317	0.4696297
N. Andean x S. Andean tigrina	495.79	0.4617476 - 0.4649941	0.4633724	0.5474774

Table S31: Correlation and overlap analysis between taxonomic units identified within *L. tigrinus* (m) based on molecular data and NE tigrina. t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had p $= 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ and df: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence interval	Correlation	Overlap (Shoener's D)
C. Am. Tigrina x NE tigrina	329.26	0.3261987 - 0.3298881	0.3280446	0.3623553
N. Andean tigrina x NE tigrina	152.78	0.1570652 - 0.1610949	0.1590807	0.6022076
S. Andean tigrina x NE tigrina	90.132	0.09258512 - 0.09668237	0.09463414	0.4746387

Table S32: Correlation and overlap analysis between taxonomic units identified within *L. tigrinus* (m)based on molecular data and *L. guttulus*. t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ and df: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
C. Am. Tigrina x L. guttulus	1319.6	0.8114078 - 0.8128154	0.8121128	0.6039331
N. Andean tigrina x L. guttulus	1368.4	0.8212968 - 0.8226368	0.8219684	0.7692888
S. Andean tigrina x L. guttulus	569.5	0.5133805 - 0.5164187	0.5149012	0.6228729

Table S33: Correlation and overlap analysis between GSAmaz and the other taxonomic units proposed within *L. tigrinus* complex. t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$ and df: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence Interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
GSAmaz x NE tigrina	305.75	0.3050292 - 0.3087741	0.3069028	0.73859
GSAmaz x C. Am. tigrina	-266.85	-0.27283480.2690039	-0.2709204	0.2484195
GSAmaz x N. Andean tigrina	-370.92	-0.36610650.362521	-0.3643151	0.561466
GSAmaz x S. Andean tigrina	-323.63	-0.32487960.3211767	-0.3230294	0.4383456

Table S34: Correlation and overlap analysis between Amazonian biome and the other taxonomic units
proposed within *L. tigrinus* complex t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2x10^{-16}$ and df: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence Interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
Amaz x <i>L. tigrinus</i> (m)	-412.06	-0.40031410.3968367	-0.3985768	0.4521104
Amaz x NE tigrina	-86.375	-0.092772170.08867192	-0.09072243	0.6641277
Amaz x C. Am. tigrina	-301.28	-0.30471120.3009561	-0.3028349	0.2102924
Amaz x N. Andean tigrina	-595.2	-0.53315180.5301861	-0.5316706	0.4641241
Amaz x S. Andean tigrina	-323.5	-0.32475870.3210555	-0.3229083	0.3997591

Table S35: Correlation and overlap analysis between NE tigrine + Amaz and the other taxonomic units
proposed within *L. tigrinus* complex. t: value of statistic test. All correlation estimates had $p = 2.2x10^{-16}$ and df: degrees of freedom = 898992

Comparison	t	Confidence Interval	Correlation	Overlap (Schoener's D)
NE tigrina + Amaz x <i>L. tigrinus</i> (m)	41.4	0.04155928 - 0.04568569	0.04362267	0.528711
NE tigrina + Amaz x C. Am. tigrina	270.76	0.2726791 - 0.275017	0.2745915	0.338997
NE tigrina + Amaz x N. Andean tigrina	32.559	0.03225443 - 0.03638384	0.03431928	0.5739896
NE tigrina + Amaz x S. Andean tigrina	62.658	0.06388244 - 0.06799874	0.06594087	0.4600662







Figure S1: Geographical divergence between predictions made for taxonomic units included in the morphological proposal. The maps show the models subtraction. Darker colors indicate areas where one of the taxonomic groups have higher occurrence probability than the other, whereas lighter colors indicate similar suitability values between the compared groups. A. is the comparison between *L. tigrinus* (m) and NE tigrina, B. between *L. guttulus* and NE tigrina, and C. between *L. tigrinus* (m) and *L. guttulus*, D. between C. Am. tigrina and N. Andean tigrina, E. between C. Am. tigrina and S. Andean tigrina, F. between N. Andean tigrina, H. between NE tigrina and N. Andean tigrina, I. between NE tigrina and S. Andean tigrina, J. between L. guttulus and N. Andean tigrina, J. between NE tigrina, J. between L. guttulus and N.



Figure S2: Potential distribution for the *L. tigrinus* complex **A.** *sensu* Jonhson et al (1999) and **B.** *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2017) based on Maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: LGM, mid-Holocene, and Present. Presence records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S3: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of Leopardus tigrinus sensu Johnson et al. (1999). The curves show the mean response of the 10 replicate Maxent runs (red) and the mean +/- standard deviation (blue).



Figure S4: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of Leopardus tigrinus sensu Kitchenet et al. (2017).



Figure S5: Extrapolation risk of variables for *L. tigrinus* complex sensu Johnson et al. (1999) models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_1.5 constructed with the record set 1. B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 2, and C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2H_3.5 constructed with the record set 4.



Figure S6: Extrapolation risk of the *L. tigrinus* complex *sensu* Kitchener et al. (2007). Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_0.5, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set12 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 1, and C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set7 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 4.



Figure S7: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of *Leopardus guttulus*.



Figure S8: Potential distribution of *L. guttulus* based on **A.** Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold **B.** maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.


Figure S9: Extrapolation risk for *L. guttulus* models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. **A.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 LQ_1.5 constructed with the record set 1, **B.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 Q_0.5 **C.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set4 Q_3.5, and **D.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set6 Q_3 constructed with the record set 4.



Figure S10: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of *L. tigrinus* (m).



Figure S11: Potential distribution of *L. tigrinus* (m) based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S12: Extrapolation risk for *L. tigrinus* (m) models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_1, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 LQ_1, and D. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set8 LQ_1 constructed with the record set 2.



Figure S13: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of C. Am. tigrina. The curves show the mean response of the 10 replicate Maxent runs (red) and the mean +/- one standard deviation (blue).



Figure S14: Potential distribution of C. Am. tigrina based on **A.** Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold **B.** maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S15: Extrapolation risk for the C. Am. tigrina selected model.



Figure S16-1: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of N. Andean tigrina.



Figure S15-2: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of N. Andean tigrina.



Figure S17: Potential distribution of N. Andean tigrina based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S18: Extrapolation risk for N. Andean tigrina models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 QH_4 constructed with the record set 1, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2 LQ_1.5 C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set7 LQ_1 constructed with the record set 3, and D. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 L_0.5 constructed with the record set 5.



Figure S19: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of S. Andean tigrina. The curves show the mean response of the 10 replicate Maxent runs (red) and the mean +/- standard deviation (blue).



Figure S20: Potential distribution of S. Andean tigrina based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S21: Extrapolation risk for S. Andean tigrina models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 1, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 2, and C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 3.



Figure S22: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of NE tigrina.



Figure S23: Potential distribution of NE tigrina based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S24: Extrapolation risk for NE tigrina models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_1, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set4 LQ_1, C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 LQ_1, and D. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set8 LQ_1 constructed with the record set 2.



Figure S25: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of GS strict. The curves show the mean response of the 10 replicate Maxent runs (red) and the mean +/- standard deviation (blue).



Figure S26: Potential distribution for the GSstrict based on on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S27: Extrapolation risk for GSstrict models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. **A.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 1, **B.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 2, and **C.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 3.



Figure S28-1: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of GSAmaz.



Figure S27-2: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of GSAmaz.



Figure S29: Potential distribution for the GSAmaz based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S30:Extrapolation risk for GSAmaz models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2 QH_4, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 L_1.5 constructed with the record set 1, C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set1 L_2, and D. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2 L_2, constructed with the record set 4.



Figure S31: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of Amaz. The curves show the mean response of the 10 replicate Maxent runs (red) and the mean +/- standard deviation (blue).



Figure S32: Potential distribution for the Amaz based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S33: Extrapolation risk for Amaz models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. **A.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set2 LQ_0.5 constructed with the record set 1, **B.** Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 Q_1.5 constructed with the record set 3.



Figure S34: Response curves of variables with highest permutation importance in the selected models for each record set of NE tigrina + Amaz.



Figure S35: Potential distribution for the NE tigrina + Amaz based on A. Equal training sensitivity and specificity (ETSS) threshold B. maximum training sensitivity plus specificity (MTSS) threshold. Distributions are shown for three time periods, from left to right: Last Glacial Maximum, Mid-Holocene, and Present. Location records are shown on the map for the Present. The inset shows a close-up image of southern Central America.



Figure S36: Extrapolation risk for NE tigrina + Amaz models. Extrapolation risk maps are included for several models, which allow visualizing the extrapolation risk of all variables included in the selected models. A. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set5 L_1 constructed with the record set 1, B. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set3 QH_3.5 constructed with the record set 2, and C. Extrapolation risk map for the model Set4 L_1 constructed with the record set 4.